

CAT Authentication Server Administrator User Guide

Version 4.8.X

Updated on the 24nd January 2013

This document is constantly updated. We encourage our customers to review the document and send us comments about its content and usability. Thank you.



It is all about security



All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted, in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying or otherwise, without the prior written permission of the publisher, Mega AS Consulting Ltd.



Contents

INTRODUCTION TO CELLULAR AUTHENTICATION TOKEN	7
CHAPTER 1 – WELCOME TO CAT AUTHENTICATION SERVER	8
WHAT IS CAT AUTHENTICATION SERVER (CAT AS) Using this Guide ABBREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMS Updates to this Guide Getting Help	8 10 10 10 10
CHAPTER 2 – INSTALLING THE CAT AUTHENTICATION SYSTEM	11
REQUIREMENTS CAT AUTHENTICATION SERVER PREPARATIONS STEP BY STEP INSTALLING THE CAT MS INITIALIZING THE CAT MS INITIALIZING THE CAT MS Initiation – Step 1 Initiation – Step 2 Creating a DSN Initiation – Step 3 Initiation – Step 3 Initiation – Step 4 THE CAT RADIUS SERVER Initiation of the CAT Radius Server Configuring the CAT Radius Server Using the CAT Monitor Testing the CAT Radius Service INSTALLING THE CAT API WEB SERVICE (OPTIONAL) Testing the CAT ASAPIService	11 11 13 13 13 16 17 17 18 19 22 24 26 27 27 28 30 32 35
CHAPTER 3 – CAT MS APPLICATION TREE TASKS	37
THE CAT MS MAIN WINDOWS SYSTEM CONFIGURATION CONFIGURE ADDITIONAL PASSWORD CONFIGURE AD AUTO SYNC General Tab Advanced Settings Tab Sync Schedule Tab Advanced Filtering Tab CONFIGURE WEB SERVICES CONFIGURE USING SMS CONFIGURE USING EMAILS CONFIGURE USING ASP ACTIVE PAGE URL – THE ASP URL.	37 38 39 39 40 41 42 44 45 47 47 48



CONFIGURE SENDING OTP	48
CONFIGURE CAT DEPLOYMENT	49
RESET INSTALLATION	52
SYSTEM SETTINGS	53
System Tools	55
IMPORT DATA 🗲 IMPORT USERS CSV FILE	55
IMPORT DATA 🗲 IMPORT ACTIVE DIRECTORY USERS	57
General Tab	57
Advanced Settings Tab	60
Import Log Tab	61
Advanced Filtering Tab	61
EXPORT DATA -> EXPORT USERS	63
EXPORT DATA 🗲 EXPORT LOGONS	63
EXPORT DATA 🗲 EXPORT EVENTS	63
DEFINE DSN TO DATABASE	63
START CAT MONITOR	64
IDENTITY MANAGER	65
ADD/CHANGE IDENTITY DETAILS	65
Add Identity	67
Update Identity	67
Clear Data Entry Fields	67
Change Seed	67
Remove Selected Identities	67
Disable Selected Identities	67
Enable Selected Identities	67
Deploy Selected Identities by SMS or Email	68
IDENTITY OTP DETAILS	70
Secret Data Challenge Response	71
EVENTS VIEWER	73
EVENTS MANAGEMENT	73
EVENT LOG	74
AUTHENTICATION LOG	75
RADIUS MANAGEMENT	76
CONFIGURE RADIUS	76
OPEN RADIUS TXT LOGFILE	78
TEST RADIUS	78
REPORTS	81
EVENTS LIST	81
USERS LIST	82
LOGONS BY HOURS	82
EVENTS BY DATE	83
ABOUT	84

CHAPTER 4 – CAT WEB SERVICES

GENERAL DESCRIPTION	85
INSTALLATION AND CUSTOMIZATION	85
WEB SERVICES METHODS	86
CAT TEMPLATES	89
THE CAT TEMPLATES MENU PAGE	89
THE QUERY SERVER CLOCK TEMPLATE	90
THE LOGIN TEMPLATE	91
THE REGISTER NEW USER TEMPLATE	92
THE SEND OTP TEMPLATE	93
ACTIVE DIRECTORY AUTHENTICATION AND SMS OTP	94
ACTIVE DIRECTORY AUTHENTICATION AND CHALLENGE RESPONSE	95
MORE ABOUT EASY DEPLOYMENT	97
MORE ABOUT SEND OTP (SMS, EMAIL,)	99

<u>85</u>



CHAPTER 5 – ADDITIONAL TASKS	101
THE CAT MS TOOLS BAR	101
USING THE DATA FILTER	101
ADVANCED SQL STATEMENTS	103
RESETTING THE DATA FILTER SELECTION	103
USING LEGACY SERVER DATABASES	104
BUILDING MYSQL DB	104
BUILDING MS SQL SERVER	104
DSN	104
CHAPTER 6 – THE CELLULAR AUTHENTICATION TOKEN	105
	100
HOW DOES IT WORK	105
INSTALLING THE CAT ON A CELLULAR	105
DEPLOYING THE CAT	109
THE CAT SOFTWARE	109
THE SECRET DATA	109
APPENDIX	110
NEW IN CAT AS VERSION 4.1.0	110
New IN CAT AS VERSION 4.2.0	110
NEW IN CAT AS VERSION 4.3.0	110
NEW IN CAT AS VERSION 4.4.0	110
NEW IN CAT AS VERSION 4.5.0	111
NEW IN CAT AS VERSION 4.6.0	111
NEW IN CAT AS VERSION 4.8.X	111
THE CAT MS LICENSE AGREEMENT	112
INDEX	115



Introduction to Cellular Authentication Token

One Time Password (OTP) is an established methodology for Strong Authentication. The methodology has been around for years protecting access to remote servers and services. During the last few years the industry changed. While remote and internal servers required the security for the few, the Internet services requires security for the masses.

Today, the OTP hardware token is still used for protecting Servers, Services and network applications. The implementation of the OTP with hardware tokens has two major drawbacks:

1. <u>Massive deployment.</u> When an organization is providing secured services to large number of customers, located locally or distributed worldwide, the task of deploying the hardware tokens is huge and costly. The customers could be anonymous (like in the case of Amazon customers or ICQ users) or they could be known to the service provider (like in Internet Banking). Those anonymous customers require the same level of security, but the service provider will not buy, package and send a hardware token to an anonymous customer.

2. <u>Multiple passwords.</u> Each hardware token is used to protect only one account/site. A user that is using a number of secured accounts has to take with him everywhere a chain of hardware tokens. This is not practical in today's growing awareness for security where every web site is inclined to provide secure services. In the near future all the banks will be forced by regulations to provide TFA OTP security level to their customers. Just imagine a customer that has more than one account.

Using the cellular device instead of a proprietary hardware is the practical solution.

Most people who use Internet are lost without their cellular. They will not forget it and carry it anywhere. Those people are familiar with the usage of the Cellular and do not have to be educated or introduced to new technology.

- The CAT (Cellular Authentication Token) is a soft token. It is software that runs on Cellulars. It does not need communication and does not use SMS. It is installed on the Cellular like a Cellular game or ring tone.
- The **CAT** is easy to deploy and can manage any number of accounts/sites on the same device.
- The **CAT** Authentication Server is a comprehensive management system for the organization administrator. It is intuitive and easy to use.
- The system includes Identity Management, Active Directory synchronization and supports Radius enabled devices/software such as Citrix, Check Point, Cisco, MS ISA etc. . It integrates into Microsoft environments and can also be part of a Unix/Linux type network.
- The CAT has an open API that makes it easy to customize/integrate with other products and Internet active pages.
- The **CAT** is Secured, Deployable and Affordable solution for enterprises of all sizes providing OTP Strong Authentication for both Intranet and Internet.

The CAT was developed by Mega AS Consulting Ltd and the IP is protected by law and patents.



Chapter 1 – Welcome to CAT Authentication Server

What is CAT Authentication Server (CAT AS)

The CAT Authentication Server (CAT AS) is a Windows application that runs on an enterprise Server.

With the CAT AS you can:

- Manage the users accessing the server
- Manage the Authentication services
- Produce system reports
- Customize connection to Authentication clients

The CAT AS is made of the following modules:

- CAT Database (Using MS SQL Server or MySQL)
- CAT Management System (CAT MS)
- CAT Radius Server
- CAT Active Directory Sync
- CAT Internet Queries
- CAT API
- CAT API Web Services
- CAT Monitor
- CAT Deployment Utilities

Figure 1.1 System modules







Figure 1.2 CAT Authentication System Environment

The CAT Authentication Server can be installed on the enterprise server or on another server on the Intranet or Internet.



Using this Guide

This guide shows you how to perform tasks in the CAT Authentication Server. The chapters where arranged in the logical order of the tasks to be performed.

ABBREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMS

API – Application Programming Interface CAT – Cellular Authentication Token CAT AS – CAT Authentication server CAT MS – CAT Management System

Updates to this Guide

Updates to this guide can be found at the Mega AS Consulting Ltd site: www.megaas.com in the Downloads >> CAT User Guides page.

Getting Help

For technical assistance you can Email the support team: support@megaas.com

For urgent support enter Mega AS site and phone your local distributor.



Chapter 2 – Installing the CAT Authentication System

In this chapter we will go Step by Step through the Installation stages.

Requirements

CAT Authentication Server

- Windows XP Professional or 20XX Server 32B / 64B + current SP
- 100 Mb free
- Dual Core 2 MHz
- MS .Net Framework 3.5 + 4.0 (The system will try to install if unavailable)
- Legacy database (MS SQL Server, MySQL)

CAT AS API Service

Optional – used for local customization and is required for sending SMS content such as SMS OTP and/or CAT download URL.

- Installed on the same server as the CAT Authentication Server
- For sending SMS it is required to have Internet access and an SMS provider. Mega AS can provide SMS services. Contact <u>sales@megaas.com</u> for further information and prices.
- IIS installed (In case of 64B Server enable 32B applications for the default pool)
- Permissions settings for Anonymous and Network Services / IIS Users settings in the database.

Preparations

Tick	Item
	 Select the database to be used. CAT MS Supports the following Databases MS Access (For demonstrating only. Not for operational site) MS SQL Server (Any version including the free Express versions) MySQL
	CATDB.mdb is provided with the system and can be found in the installation folder after installation. Other Databases have to be installed prior to CAT MS installation. Next you'll need to create the required tables in the Database by executing the provided SQL Scripts
	Check that you can define a DSN for the selected Database. MySQL and SQL Server may require ODBC Drivers to be installed



Have the Database administrator ID and Password at hand
Make sure you have Administrator privileges on the installation Server
If you are using a Radius authentication, you may need to make changes to your Firewall to allow incoming and outgoing IPs.
Have your company CAT Key ready. The Key dictates the number of allowed users
Optional - API Web Services
If you are installing the CAT Web Services check that your CAT Authentication Server is IIS enabled and that you can set a Web Service based on MS Framework 3.5 + 4.0. It is a 32B service and in case of a 64B host you need to make sure the IIS enable running 32B applications.
You'll need a legacy database access from the enterprise Web Server such as MS SQL Server or MySQL
For sending OTP via SMS check that you have an SMS provider. You can get an SMS account from Mega AS (conditions apply). Check with Mega AS Sales for details.
For sending OTP via Email, you'll need and SMTP server
For sending SMS or Emails content you may need access to the internet



Step by Step

Installing the CAT MS

• Insert the installation CD, run the Setup.exe and follow the setup process.

🔂 CAT Management System	
Welcome to the CAT Management System Setup Wizard	CAT
The installer will guide you through the steps required to install CAT Management Sy computer.	stem on your
WARNING: This computer program is protected by copyright law and international tr Unauthorized duplication or distribution of this program, or any portion of it, may resul or criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the maximum extent possible under th	eaties. t in severe civil le law.
Cancel < <u>B</u> ack	<u>N</u> ext >

Press Next to continue



💕 CAT Management System	
License Agreement	CAT
Please take a moment to read the licen Agree'', then ''Next''. Otherwise click ''(se agreement now. If you accept the terms below, click ''I Cancel''.
LICENSE AGREEN	1ENT FOR THE CAT SOFTWARE
Important - Read Carefully:	
This End User License Agree document between you and N important that you read this d	ment ("Software License Agreement") is a legal lega AS Consultin <u>g Ltd. (</u> MASC). It is ocument before using the CAT software
⊙ I <u>D</u> o Not Agree	OIAgree
	Cancel < <u>B</u> ack <u>N</u> ext >

Read the License Agreement. By selecting the I Agree button you accept the agreement. Once the agreement is accepted, you will be able to continue the installation. Press Next to continue.

CAT Management System	X-
Select Installation Folder	CAT
The installer will install CAT Management System to the foll To install in this folder, click "Next". To install to a different Folder:	owing folder. folder, enter it below or click "Browse".
C:\MegaAS\CATManagementSystem\	B <u>r</u> owse Disk Cost
Cancel	



The default installation folder is at: C:\MegaAS\CATManagementSystem You can change the default. In case that you do, please <u>make sure that the new path does</u> <u>not contain special characters or blanks</u>.

Press Next to continue.

🛃 CAT Management System	
Confirm Installation	CAT
The installer is ready to install CAT Management System on your computer.	
Click "Next" to start the installation.	
Cancel < <u>B</u> ack	<u>N</u> ext >

Press Next and wait for the installation process to finish successfully.



Initializing the CAT MS

This step is done once - when you start the CAT MS the first time. By the end of this step, you'll have the management system running and ready to add users.

The Installation adds a shortcut Icon to the Windows Desktop To start the CAT MS double click on the icon.





The CAT Splash window will welcome you.

Press the Continue button.



Initiation

The CAT MS will take you through the 4 steps of initiating the system. You'll be able to see where you are at the Application Tree on the left.

If you stop the initiation at any stage, some of the entries will be retained and the next time you start the CAT MS again, the system will take you again through the different stages.

Until the initiation is successfully completed the system is not operational.

Initiation - Step 1

At this stage you are required to enter basic information about the installation:

Company Name - is a required field. Enter your company name.

Company Logo Path – is optional and can be selected. If you select a valid picture file, the Logo will be presented. This field is for future use.

Administrator Name - is a required field. Please enter the Administrator name.

CAT System Key – is a required field. You can get a valid key from Mega AS Ltd or its distributors at your area.

CAT Management System Version 4.8.2.0	
File Help	
CAT Management System Version 4.8.2.0 File Help Application Tree System Configuration Configure Additional Passwor Configure Web Services Configure Using SMS Configure Using Emails Configure Using ASP Configure Sending OTP Configure CAT Deployment Initiation Process Select DSN for your DB Set Admin Password Reset Installation System Settings System Tools Sevent Viewer	Initiation - Step 1 Please enter the requeired Company Information bellow and Save. Once the information is saved you'll be able to proceed with the initiation. Company Name Company Logo Path Owner Name CAT System Key
Configure Additional Passwoi Configure AD Auto Sync Configure Web Services Configure Using SMS Configure Using Emails Configure Using ASP Configure Sending OTP Configure CAT Deployment Initiation Process Company Details Select DSN for your DB Initiate CAT Set Admin Password Reset Installation System Settings System Tools System Tools Event Viewer Radius Management	Initiation - Step 1 Please enter the requeired Company Information bellow and Save. Once the information is saved you'll be able to proceed with the initiation. Company Name Company Logo Path Owner Name CAT System Key
Radius Management Reports About	Save Details & Continue



Initiation – Step 2

_

At this stage you are defining the access to the CAT MS database.

CAT MS supports 3 Databases types:

- MS Access. The CAT MS installation adds a default MS Access database to the installation folder. The database name is: CATDB.mdb For security and stability it is recommended to use the following data bases:
- MS SQL Server Database for any number of users.
- MySQL Database for any number of users.
- Other databases can be added to the list. Get in touch with Mega AS Support team.

When you use a Database **other** than the default MS Access, you need to create the CATDB Database. You can find the SQL Scripts for the appropriate Database in the SQL Scripts sub folder of the installation folder. Check <u>Using legacy Server Databases</u>.

When the database is ready you need to define a DSN. As a default the system will create a DSN named CATDB connecting to the CATDB.mdb database. If a DSN of the same name already exists the system will create a DSN by the name: CATDBn where n is the first available number.

You can open the DSN utility by selecting the <u>Define DSN to Database</u> option under **Initiation Process**, or you'll find the utility at the Windows Administrator Tools window.

File Help I ▶ 1€		
Application Tree System Configuration Configure Additional Passwor Configure AD Auto Sync Configure Web Services Configure Using SMS Configure Using Emails Configure Using ASP Configure Sending OTP Configure CAT Deployment Initiation Process Company Details Select DSN for your DB Initiate CAT Set Admin Password	Initiation - Step 2 Please select the DSN (Data Set Name) that connects the Database to the CAT System. The DSN has to be prevously defined. If you have not defined one yet - please define it now and then Refrest list. To continue, please Test and Save your Selection	
	Define New DSN Refresh DSN List	
	Please select a DSN from the list and DB type	
	Company Details	CATServer MS SQL Server
		DsnName 🛆 DsnDescription
	CATAPIServices SQL Server	
🔯 Reset Installation	CATDB Microsoft Access	
System Tools	CATServer SQL Server	
E State House		
Event Viewer		
About	Test DSN Save selection & Continu	



After you have completed creating the DSN, press the **Refresh DSN List** button and select the DSN at the DSN List. Next, **click Test DSN** to verify the DSN and Database tables.

If the verification is successful you can proceed to the next step by pressing **Save selection** & **Continue** button.

Creating a DSN

A DSN or Data Source Name – is an ODBC Connection string managed by the Windows system and defines the necessary parameters to access a specific database.

This utility is part of the Windows Administrator Tools window. To open the utility on a 32 B Windows:

Press Start → Settings → Control Panel → Administrative Tools → Data Sources (ODBC)

Ø	🖗 ODBC Data Source Administrator 🛛 🔹 💽						
Ĺ	Jser DSN	System DSN File D	5N Drivers Tracing Connection	on Pooling About			
	System Data Sources:						
	Name		Driver	A <u>d</u> d			
	CATOBN CATeDB	lySQL /er∆ccessDB	MySQL ODBC 3.51 Driver Microsoft Access Driver (*.mdb) Driver do Microsoft Access (* m	<u>R</u> emove			
	CATSqlS	ierverDB	SQL Server	Configure			
	Ronit	~	Driver do Microsoft Access (*.m				
	Scheiper Xtreme S	∠ Jample Database 2005	Driver do Microsoft Access (".m Microsoft Access Driver (".mdb				
	<		>				
	,						
	An ODBC System data source stores information about how to connect to the indicated data provider. A System data source is visible to all users on this machine, including NT services.						
		OK	Cancel Appl	y Help			

Select the System DSN tab.

You can see the existing DSN names. If this is the first time you are using the utility, then the list will be empty.

In this example we will show how to define a new DSN to the default CATDB.mdb file.

Notice – on a Windows 64B version you have to make sure you define a 32B DSN. To open the 32B version of the ODBC DSC manager open: C:\Windows\SysWOW64\odbcad32.exe

Press Add to continue.



Create New Data Source		
	Select a driver for which you want to set up a data source Name V Driver do Microsoft Access (*.mdb) 4 Driver do Microsoft Base (*.dbf) 4 Driver do Microsoft Excel(*.xls) 4 Driver do Microsoft Paradox (*.db) 4 Driver para o Microsoft Visual FoxPro 6 Microsoft Access Driver (*.mdb) 4 Microsoft Access Driver (*.mdb) 4 Microsoft dBase VFP Driver (*.dbf) 6 Microsoft dBase VFP Driver (*.dbf) 6 Microsoft dBase Treiber (*.dbf) 7 Microsoft dBase Treiber (*.dbf)	>8.
	< <u>B</u> ack Finish Canc	el

Pressing Add opens the above window with list of available drivers to specific databases.

Please select the MS Access driver. If you can't find the above entry, you'll need to download from the Internet the latest MS Data Access (MDAC) package and install it.

ODBC Microsoft Access Setup 🔹 💽 🔀					
Data Source <u>N</u> ame:	CATDBdsn	OK			
<u>D</u> escription: Database	The DSN for the CAT Access DB	Cancel			
Database:		Help			
	<u>Ureate</u> <u>H</u> epair <u>Compact</u>	<u>A</u> dvanced			
– System Database –					
• None					
🔘 Da <u>t</u> abase:					
	System Database	<u>O</u> ptions>>			

Press Finish to continue.

In the above window the Data Source is a required field. Please enter any name that you'd like to use. Make sure not to use special characters or blanks.

The Description is optional.



Press the Select button to continue.

Select Database		
Database N <u>a</u> me CATDB.mdb	Directories: c:\\catmanagementsystem C:\ → MEGAAS → CATMANAGEMEI → verifyOTP →	OK Cancel <u>H</u> elp <u>R</u> ead Only <u>E</u> xclusive
List Files of <u>T</u> ype: Access Databases (*.m 💌	Dri <u>v</u> es:	Network

Select the CATDB.mdb at your Installation path and press OK to continue.

💞 ODBC Data Source Administrator 🛛 🛛 🔀						
User DSN 3	System DSN File DS	6N Drivers Tracing Connection	n Pooling About			
<u>S</u> ystem Dat	System Data Sources:					
Name		Driver	A <u>d</u> d			
CATDBds CATDBMy CATeDB	n /SQL	Microsoft Access Driver (*.mdb) MySQL ODBC 3.51 Driver Microsoft Access Driver (*.mdb)	<u>R</u> emove			
CATServe CATSqlSe	rrAccessDB rrverDB	Driver do Microsoft Access (*.m SQL Server	<u>C</u> onfigure			
Ronit schelper2		Driver do Microsoft Access (*.m Driver do Microsoft Access (*.m				
Xtreme Sa	imple Database 2005	Microsoft Access Driver (".mdb,				
<						
An ODBC System data source stores information about how to connect to the indicated data provider. A System data source is visible to all users on this machine, including NT services.						
	OK	Cancel Apply	Help			

Now you can see the new DSN in the System Data sources list.

Press OK to close the Windows

Refresh DSN List in the CAT MS Initiation Step 2 Windows and continue.



Initiation – Step 3

At this stage you can instruct the CAT MS to activate the Radius, CAT Monitor and choose to synchronize with your Domain Active Directory (AD).

The CAT Monitor is primarily needed for installations that are going to use the CAT Radius. The monitor:

- Shows the status of the Radius system service
- Allows the administrator to start/stop the service
- Has a shortcut to start CAT MS
- And more

For more details read The CAT provided Radius Server chapter.

Selecting the User AD Auto Sync will require a periodic synchronization with the AD. The Users' details will be taken directly from the AD and updated periodically as will be configured using the <u>Configure AD Auto Sync</u> option. When this option is selected, the CAT Management System is restricting the Administrator activities. The Administrator won't be able to define new users or update users' details as all the information is imported from the AD automatically.

Initiation - Step 3 Please Initiate the CAT System. The Initiate action will create the Company random Master Key and root usend. root is the name of the Administrator ID. You are also required to select the following options if they are applicable. Radius is required Start CATMonitor with Windows Use Active Directory Auto Sync. Block manualy adding identities. Initiate CAT & Continue	< Back
Initiate CAT & Continue	< Back
	Initiation - Step 3 Please Initiate the CAT System. The Initiate action will create the Company random Master Key and root userid. root is the name of the Administrator ID. You are also required to select the following options if they are applicable. Radius is required Start CATMonitor with Windows Use Active Directory Auto Sync. Block manualy adding identities. Initiate CAT & Continue

Check the appropriate boxes and press the Initiate CAT & Continue button.



The CAT MS will take few seconds to check the database and:

- Create and store the installation master key
- Create and store the "root" user id. The "root" user id is the basic Administrator user id. It can only be used to access the CAT MS.
- Prepare the Radius setup files (if checked)
- Start the CAT monitor (if checked)

The Mega AS CAT Radius service does not start automatically after the installation. It will start automatically the next time your Server is started. Once the initiation has finished, you can start the service using the CAT Monitor.

Notice: If you did not check the Radius is required option – you will not be able to use the CAT Radius Server. The Radius management options will not be included in the Application Tree.

If you do check the Radius option – you don't need to use Radius. You can start using it at any stage later.



Initiation – Step 4

This is the last Initiation stage. Note – when upgrading to a new CAT AS version, this step is skipped.

The system has already defined the "root" Administrator User ID. The default password is blank. The system requires that you define a password for the "root" User Id.

We recommend at least 8 characters and numbers. Follow your organization Password policy to protect the system.

Press the Save New Password & Finish Button.

If the initiation was successful the system will open at the Users List window to allow starting adding new users to the system.



Application Tree	User	Details						
Configure Additional Passwor	#	Login Name	Full Name	Enabled	User Type	Expiration Date		
Configure Web Services					End User	1/ 2/2023 💌		
Configure Using SMS	Emai			PW is Fixed	OTP Send	Cellular #	Cellular Type	
Configure Using ASP					L	1		_
Configure Sending OTP	Orga	nization Unit				Comment		
Configure CAT Deployment						1		
System Settings		UserID	LoginName	FullName	CreationDate	Enabled	ExpirationDate	Email
	•	5	root	root	1/2/2013 1:08 PM	V	1/2/2014 1:08 PM	None
Add/Change Identity details								

To learn how to add user, read the Identity Manager chapter.



The CAT Radius Server

Radius – "Remote Authentication Dial-In User Service (RADIUS) is a client/server protocol and software that enables remote access servers to communicate with a central server to authenticate dial-in users and authorize their access to the requested system or service . Created by Livingston (now owned by Lucent)", "RADIUS is a de facto industry standard used by a number of network product companies and is a proposed IETF standard". (Olivier Thomas and Ciske van Oosten, 02 Aug 2006)

The Radius is a client/server protocol where a client (Network Access Servers) sends a request, which is responded by the server (RADIUS server).

The CAT provides is own Radius server to enable Radius clients Authentication queries to be handled by the CAT Authentication Server. The current version of the CAT Radius supports only PAP protocol.

For the Radius integration the System Administrator of the organization has to perform the following tasks:

- Define at the Radius client (VP, Firewall, Network etc) that the Authentication queries are delegated to the CAT Authentication Server. For this setup the administrator needs to know the IP address of the Server where the CAT MS was installed.
- Add the above client, to the Clients list of the CAT Radius. For this setup the administrator needs to know the IP address of the client generating the Authentication queries.





Initiation of the CAT Radius Server

When you check the "Radius is required" option in <u>Initiation – Step 3</u> the CAT MS opens the menu options that manage the CAT Radius Server.

The CAT Radius is a Windows Service. Each time the Server boots, the CAT Radius Service starts. To monitor the service, you have to use the CAT Monitor.

The CAT Monitor can be started from the CAT MS, but it is recommended that you check the option to start it automatically with Windows on your server.

If you did not check the Radius is required option – you will not be able to use the CAT Radius Server. The Radius management options will not be included in the Application Tree.

Configuring the CAT Radius Server

The Radius Server process is active all the time. The process is "listening" on the Server port and waits for incoming Authentication requests from Radius clients.

Radius Server has to "hear" the request – listen on the same port where the request is sent to, and the Radius Server has to know the client. Clients that are unknown are not answered and thus – denied access. The Client and Server also share a secret (password). This shared secret is used by Radius to encrypt/decrypt the Passwords entered by the end user. This way, the password is always secured.

File Help			
A ▶ 1€ E PAPPlication Tree			
System Configuration System Tools System Tools Set Identity Manager Set Identity Manager Set Identity OTP Details Set Identity OTP Details Event Viewer Radius Management	Radius Port RadiusTxt Log File path Hide OTP in Log Update	1812	
Configure Radius Start\Stop Radius Open Radius Txt LogFile Test Radius Reports About	Client IP Add Client	Shared Secret Remove Client	
	p_address ▶ 192.168.0.133 192.168.0.139	testing123 testing123	

The default Radius Authentication port is 1812. Some Radius clients may be using a different port. To change the port, enter the port number and press the Update button.

A Radius client is identified by its IP address. The Radius client message is interpreted by the common secret. The secret is used to encrypt/decrypt the Radius message. The same secret has to be defined at the Radius client and the Radius Server.

Notice – The CAT Radius requires that no other program uses the same port.



To add a new Radius client to the list enter the IP and Shared Secret data in the fields and press the **Add Client** button.

To remove a client, select the client using the mouse. The client data will appear in the data entry fields. Now press the **Remove Client** button.

If you entered or selected a text file for the **Radius Log** output, the service will try to log its messages in the file.

When the **Hide OTP in Log file** option is checked, all the passwords are replaced in the log with *****. If it is not checked, whoever opens the Log, will be able to see what password or OTP was used by the end user for Radius authentication.

Using the CAT Monitor

When the CAT Monitor is active, its icon appears at the Notifications area. On the CAT Monitor Icon there is a red line when the Radius Server is down and green when the Radius Server is active. The icon does not refresh automatically. To refresh the icon, you need to right click on the Icon.



Right Click with the mouse button on the CAT Monitor Icon to get the Actions list. Using the CAT Monitor you can control the CAT Radius service and the CAT AD Sync service if it was selected during the installation.

Notice - If the Radius data changed – the Radius port number or the clients list etc., to take effect, the Radius has to be stopped and started again.

ADOUC	CAT MONICOP		
Exit CA	AT Monitor		
CAT No	adius is NOT	rubning	
Start C	AT Radius in	Normal mode	•
Start C	AT Radius in	Debug Mode	0
Stop C	AT Radius		
Manag	e Radius Clie	nts	
Set Ra	dius port		
Set Ra	dius Log file	path	
Open F	Radius Log Fi	le	
GATAN	D Sync is NO	T Kathing	
Run CA	AT AD Sync N	low	
Stop C	AT AD Sync :	service	
Open A	AD Sync Log	File	



The Monitor shows the status of the CAT services by a message and color. It will color red the message if the service is not running and green if it is running.

If the CAT is not installed with AD Sync, the related options will not be available in the monitor menu.

Start CAT Radius in Normal Mode - the CAT Radius service will be restarted.

Start CAT Radius in Debug Mode – the CAT Radius service is stopped and the CAT Radius program is started in a debug mode. A console window will open and all the system messages will be printed in the console. The messages will also be written to the text Log File if you have entered a file path.

Stop CAT Radius - will stop the current running CAT Radius.

Manage Radius Clients – opens a quick window for adding or removing clients. For the changes to take affect the CAT Radius has to be restarted.

Set Radius Port - opens a quick window for changing the port number. For the change to take affect the CAT Radius has to be restarted.

Set Radius Log File Path Clients – opens a quick window for entering or changing the Log File path. For the change to take affect the CAT Radius has to be restarted.

Open Radius Log File – opens the text file as entered in the Log File path.

The following option will be visible if the AD Sync was enabled during the installation in <u>Initiation – Step 3</u>. The AD Sync had to be configured using the CAT Identity Management system.

Run CAT AD Sync now – if the AD Sync is enabled, this option will start the service and cause a soon as possible run of the AD Sync.

Stop AD Sync – will stop the service.

Open AD Sync Log File – opens the AD Sync Log File as defined in the CAT Identity Management system.



Testing the CAT Radius Service

To test the CAT Radius Server you need to run a Radius client that will generate an Authentication query.

Select the Test Radius option at the Application Tree. Read the instructions message and press OK to continue.



The CAT MS test option will open for you the NTRadPing – Radius Server Testing Tool (© 1999-2003 Master Soft SpA – Italy – All Right Reserved)

🧶 NTRadPing Te	st Utility		
RA <u>D</u> IUS Server/port:	localhost 1812	NTRadPing 1.5 - RADIUS Server Tes © 1999-2003 Master Soft SpA - Italy - All I	ting Tool ights reserved
Reply <u>t</u> imeout (sec.):	12 Retries: 2	http://www.dialways.com/	
RADIUS Secret <u>k</u> ey:	testing123	ms	
<u>U</u> ser-Name:	Arnnei		
<u>P</u> assword:	×××××	MASTERSOFT	AYS
R <u>e</u> quest type:	Authentication Request 💌 🛛	RADIUS Server reply:	
Additional RADIUS A	ttri <u>b</u> utes:		
	•		
Add Remove	Clear list Load Save	Send Help	Close



Check the CAT Monitor to verify that the CAT is running. The CAT Monitor icon should have the green line.

The NTRadPing is running on the local host – same PC as the CAT Radius Server.

Fill the required NTRadPing fields:

Radius Server: localhost (make sure that you have an entry for the local host as a client of CAT Radius Server. Have a look at the <u>Configure Radius</u> option)

Radius Port: 1812 (unless otherwise specified at the Configure Radius option)

Radius Secret Key: testing123 (unless otherwise specified at the Configure Radius option)

User Name: (You cannot use "root". You need to have at least one Identity defined. Have a look at the <u>Add/Change Identity</u>, Application Tree option)

Password: (That has to be the Identity/User One Time Password. To get the Identity OTP look at the <u>Identity OTP Details</u>, Application Tree option)

Request Type: Authentication Request

Press the Send button to submit the client Radius Authentication Request.

Introduction of the second	
RADIUS Server/port: localhost 1812	NTRadPing 1.5 - RADIUS Server Testing Tool © 1999-2003 Master Soft SpA - Italy - All rights reserved
Reply timeout (sec.): 12 Retries: 2	http://www.dialways.com/
RADIUS Secret key: testing123	ms
User-Name: Arnnei	
Password:	MASTERSOF
Request type: Authentication Request	RADIUS Server reply:
Additional RADIUS Attributes:	Sending authentication request to server localhost:1812 Transmitting packet, code=1 id=1 length=46 received response from the server in 1432 milliseconds reply packet code=2 id=1 length=26 response: Access-Accept
Add <u>R</u> emove <u>Clear list</u> <u>Load</u> Sa <u>v</u> e	Send Help Close

The CAT Radius Server reply is visible and can be analyzed.

To further analyze the CAT Radius Server response, you can run the CAT Radius Server in a Debug mode. (Check Start/Stop Radius, Application Tree option). When running in a Debug mode you can see the logic the CAT Radius Server is applying to its decision-making and why it has accepted or denied a specific Authentication Request.



Installing the CAT API Web Service (Optional)

The CAT AS API Service contains a set of methods that can be used for local and remote Web application.

Make sure that IIS is installed and started.

IIS Requirements:

- Framework 3.5 + 4.0 installed
- ASP 2.0 enabled
- For 64 Bit Servers, Ensure that the "Enable 32-bit Applications" attribute is enabled for the application pool: IIS >> Application pool >> DefaultAppPool >> Advanced Settings >> (General) Enable 32-bit Applications

With CAT API Web Service you can:

- Use Active Pages to authenticate and register users. For example Login and Register Web forms.
- Send an OTP to a user Cellular Number via SMS or send an Email to his email address
- Easily deploy user accounts. The user does not have to add his CAT Token account manually (on some cellular OS only).
- Perform administrative actions. These actions are intended for Help Desk tasks.

The CAT Templates is a full ASP.NET example of using the CAT API Service.

For an extended explanation read Chapter 4 – CAT Web Services

Find the CAT AS API Service at the c:\MegaAS\CATManagementSystem\WebServices folder.





Run the setup.exe to install the service.



Next, open the CATTemplates folder and run the CATTemplatesInstaller.msi to install the API Templates sample site.

Next, define a DSN named: **CATAPIServices** the DB holding the Settings table. By default – it should be the same DB as your CATDB. You can use the <u>Define DSN to Database</u> option.

Notice. If you intend to enable the API Service to be used from Active Pages, the Database you are using should allow access to Network Services.

If you are using MS SQL Server you need to define the NT AUTHORITY\NETWORK SERVICE login in the Security folder.

eneral	Server Roles	Databas	se Access		
	<u>N</u> ame:	NT AU	ITHORITY\NI	ETWORK	
Authen	tication				
	€ <u>W</u> indows/	Authentic	ation		
	Do <u>m</u> ain:		NT AUTH	ORITY	-
	Security a	ccess:			
	• Gra	ant acces	3		
	C De	ny acces	s		
	C SQL Serve	er Authen	tication		
	Password:				
Default	s	3333		9 - 18 MARA	N
	Specify the de	efault lang	juage and dat	abase for this	login.
1000	<u>D</u> atabase:		CATServer		<u> </u>
	100000000000000000000000000000000000000		English		-
	Language:				and the second se



Then, you have to make sure this user has the following permissions:

-	at charts								
La	anly objects wi	h persona Traves	nation that u	INSERT	HPDATE	DELETE	EVEL.	Der	-
de'	AEvertiLog	do	Verice.	IN SCH 1	UPDAIL.	PESCIC	Conce	Contraction of the	n
	Eventiog	dbo	×.	4		17	_	D.	1
	EveniTypes	do	1	EI.	Ū	D I		EI.	
m	Logono	do	1	4				1	
66	GEventillog	do	×					D	
60	GLogont	dbo	5	[]				EI.	
111	Server	do	1	D	D			0	
111	Usen	dbo	1	1	×.				
111	cetings	dbo	1			0			

Enable the CAT API Service and save the settings using the <u>Customize Web Services</u> option.

le Help		
le Help Application Tree System Configuration Configure Additional Pass Configure Web Services Configure SMS Service Configure Email Service System Settings System Tools Heart Installation Reset Installation Reset Installation Reset Natallation Reset Natallation Re	Enable CAT AS API Sevice Enable External Registration Enable Admin Services - AdminDek CAT AS API Service Admin ID: root Admin PW: **** Web Services Password: ***** Web Services Password: ***** CATASAPI Service URL: http://local IV Create Log Extended L DB Type: MS SQL Server	eteldentity / AdminDisableIdentity / AdminGetIdentitySD CAT AS Server IP: Retype PW: Retype: Retype: host/CATASAPIService/Service.asmx Loging DSN: CATAPIServices

You may need to add NETWORK SERVICE permission to the CATServerDLL2.DLL file.

For an extended explanation read Chapter 4 – CAT Web Services



Testing the CATASAPIService

Open your MS Explorer and key in the local service address: <u>http://localhost/CATASAPIService/Service.asmx</u>

You should be getting:

Eservice Web Service - Windows Internet Explorer	
Service Web Service X	@☆ @
Carlos Callery • E Service Web Service	
Service	
The following operations are supported. For a formal definition, please review the <u>Service</u> <u>Description</u> .	
AdminDeleteIdentity	
AdminDisableIdentity	
AdminEnableIdentity	
<u>AdminGetIdentitySD</u>	
<u>GetCATToken</u>	
<u>OueryClock</u>	
<u>RegisterNewUser</u>	
<u>RequestSDResponse</u>	
<u>RequestSendOTP</u>	
<u>VerifyOTP</u>	
<u>، ا</u>	×

If you are getting Explorer messages, read the messages and correct your web site settings.

Errors at this stage are usually related to IIS enabling 32 Bit Applications or MS Framework 3.5 not fully installed. Also check that ASP.NET 2 is "Allowed" at the ISAPI lists.



Next, select the QueryClock method. You should get the Invoke form:

Eservice Web Service - Windows Internet Explorer	
Gervice Web Service ★ Image: Service Web Service	会戀
🝰 🔁 Web Slice Gallery 🔹 🔁 Service Web Service	
Service	Ê
Click here for a complete list of operations.	
QueryClock	
Test	
To test the operation using the HTTP POST protocol, click the 'Invoke' button.	
Invoke	
SOAP 1.1	_
	<u> </u>

Press the Invoke button. At this stage you should be getting the method response which includes a return code (0 if all is ok) and the message which is a long date / time string.

Chttp://localhost/catasapiservice/service.asmx/QueryClock - Windows Internet Explorer	×
🔄 🔄 🖉 http://localhost/catasapiser 🔎 💌 😽 🗙 🍘 Service Web Ser 🧔 localhost 🗙	6 🛠 🔅
Callery • P Service Web Service	
xml version="1.0" encoding="UTF-8"? <string< td=""><td></td></string<>	
xmlns="http://megaas.com/catasapiservice/">RC=0&TIME=20120319034(D

Errors at this stage are usually related to the Database authority of the anonymous user created by the IIS settings. The user can be in the form of: IIS_xxxxx or Network Services or another. This user should be allowed to access the CAT Server database and update the tables.

No errors at this stage mean that the service installation was completed successfully.


Chapter 3 – CAT MS Application Tree tasks

In this chanter we will go in details through each of the CAT MS Application Tree tasks.

The CAT MS Main Windows

I Hanagement System Version 4.8.		
HED .		
* 78		
Application Trees		
A System Configuration		
- 8 Configure Additional Pasave		
Configure Web Services	There are been a set of the first the first first set of the first set of	
Configure Using SMS	Presse make a selection from the appression ince	
Configure Libra SSP		
Continues Sendres OTP		
Configure CAT Deployment		
Reset Installation		
🗸 System Settings		
Nei System Toola		
E ward I have COV Dis		
Proved AD Liberty		
Esport Data		
E Epot Users		
de Expet Lagana		
🚜 Export Events		
- A Defree DSNto Database		
Hante Manager		
R Add Chance Identity details		
Till Identity OTP Details		
Event Verver		
S Events Management		
🔮 General Events Log		
Suba Manager		
Continue Redue		
Start/Stop Radius		
Open Redus Txt LopFile		
Test Radua		
Papota		
- Events Lat		
Lange By Harn		
S Events By Date		
K Shine 2		

The CAT MS main window has three main parts:

- Tool bars the tool bars list options and icons change depending on the Application Tree selected task.
- Application Tree the different CAT MS tasks.
- The Task form area A task may be associated with a form. When selected, the task form will be in the Task form area. Some tasks open another window.



System Configuration

Configure Additional Password

Some installations may require in addition to the OTP authentication a fixed password for enhanced security. CAT MS can use the Active Directory user password or manage a user Fixed Password.

Normally (Default) the end user is required to enter his User ID and OTP for authentication. For enhanced security the administrator can select Use AD Authentication or Use Fixed Password. In this case, the end user enters into the Password field the Active Directory or Fixed password, a separator character and the OTP.

For example, if the end user's AD password is: 123456 and his OTP is: A67B89 and the separator is: /

The end user will enter into the password field: 123456/A67B89

CAT AS will split the string into fixed PW = 123456 and OTP=A67B89 and perform the AD or fixed password Authentication first, then if successful, CAT will check the OTP and return the result.

File Help	
CAT Management System Version 4.8. File Help Application Tree System Configuration Configure Additional Password Configure Using SMS Configure Sending OTP Configure Sending OTP Reset Installation System Tools Event Viewer Radius Management Reports About	Additional Password No Additional Password Use AD Authentication Use Fixed Password Use AD Authentication for SMS Identities (OTP SEND) Only. Choose a separator character: Password entry format: Password OTP. Example: adpassword/15GH78 AD Settings For example: LDAP://mydomain.com AD Path: LDAP://DC=megaastest,DC=com Save settings
	Test AD Authentication Test your setting. Enter an AD User and its AD Password. User ID: Password: Test AD Authentication

AD Path - enter the LDAP Domain Path string. The CAT will try to locate your default domain path. You can change it.

Separator character – the character that will separate between the AD password and OTP.

User ID – the test user id.



Password – the AD Password for the user id.

Make sure to test your AD settings when using the AD Authentication.

Configure AD Auto Sync

Active Directory is an implementation of LDAP directory services by Microsoft for use in Windows environments. Active Directory allows administrators to assign enterprise-wide policies, deploy programs to many computers, and apply critical updates to an entire organization. An Active Directory stores information and settings relating to an organization in a central, organized, accessible database. Active Directory networks can vary from a small installation with a few hundred objects, to a large installation with millions of objects. (Taken from Wikipedia - <u>http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Active_Directory</u>)

The CAT MS maintains its own functional database. Since the CAT MS DB is heavily used and has some internal special features it was decided not to use the Active Directory as the DB but to enable Identities Synchronization by importing Identities from Active Directory to CAT MS DB. The Automatic Synchronization allows the scheduling of a repeated Synchronization task.

CAT MS also provides a manual option for the occasional synchronization. (Refer to: <u>Import</u> <u>Data (Import Active Directory Users</u>))

The AD Auto Sync is enabled during the initiation. Enabling the Auto Sync means that Identities MUST MATCH the Active Directory. The Administrator will not be able to manually add Identities and will have restricted ability to update Identities information using the CAT MS. All updates has to be done in the AD.

File Help	
Application Tree System Configuration Configure Additional Pass Configure Additional Pass Configure Additional Pass Configure SMS Service Configure SMS Service Configure Email Service Configure Email Service System Settings	General Advanced Settings Sync Schdule Advanced Filtering Active Directory Path AD Path: LDAP://DC=megaas.DC=cattesting.DC=com Import New and Update exising Import New and Update exising Import New and Update exising Import New and Update existing Import New and Update existing Import New and Update existing Import New and Update existing Import New and Update existing Import New and Update existing Import New and Update existing Import New and Update existing Import New and Update existing Import New and Update existing Import New and Update existing Import New and Update existing Import New and Update existing Import New and Update existing Import New and Update existing Import New and Update existing Import New and Update existing Import New and Update existing Import New and Update existing Import New and Update existing Import New and Update existing Import New and Update existing Import New and
System Tools System Tools Set Identity Manager Set Identity Manager Set Radius Management Generation And Sectors About	Clear Advanced Filter Save Settings Activate Sync Sync at: Sync NOT Active

General Tab

AD Path field – When you enter the Configure AD Auto Sync form the CAT MS will automatically identified the Domain that you are currently working in and will create the default AD Path string for you. The Path can be changed to refer to a remote server by adding the IP address. For example:

LDAP://192.168.133.199/DC=MyDomain,DC=com



You can also use other parameters to refine the import. For example if you want to import the users of an Organizational Unit called: Management at the local domain use:

LDAP://OU=Management, DC=MyDomain, DC=com

When you are making a partial import of existing users make sure you understand the behavior of the "Disable Missing Ids" option.

Once the AD Path has been defined you have to decide the AD Import type. You choose between:

- New Identities. Add to the CAT MS all the Identities that are in the AD but not in CAT MS. Remember that the maximum number of registered identities in CAT is dictated by the CAT Key that you have. The system will not allow importing more then that number. With this option you can not use the "Disable Missing Ids" option.
- Existing Identities. Update the existing Identities that are in the AD and in CAT MS. Since you are updating the already existing Identities, the system will not check the Can Import information field.
- Both. In this case, since you are also importing new identities, the system will check that you are not running over the Maximum registered users limit as defined by your CAT key.

Use Current user or Use a different User ID/Password – Choose the credentials for accessing the Active Directory. Either use the credentials of current Windows user or enter another User ID/Password.

Clear Advanced Filter - clear the filter.

Save Settings (action button) – Once you have made your selections and entered the required values you can save the Sync details.

Activate/Cancel Sync – By default, the Sync is turned off. Once valid details have been stored, you can activate the sync. When you activate the sync, the system will calculate the expected next Sync time and follow the saved settings.

Advanced Settings Tab

CAT Management System Enterprise V File Help 《 ▶ 일본	ersion 4.7.7.1
Application Tree System Configuration System Configure Admin Password Configure Admin Pass Configure Basevice Configure Email Service System Tools System Tools System Tools Secure Viewer Reduits Manager Reports About	General Advanced Settings Sync Schdule Advanced Filtering Import Enabled only Import Unlocked only Disable Missing Ids Delete Missing Ids Delete Missing Identities Creat Sync Log Log Path:



Import Enabled Only - Only import identities that are enabled in the AD. Using this option in conjunction with the Disable Missing Ids is an efficient way to disable in CAT MS any Identities that were removed from the AD or were disabled in the AD.

Import Unlocked Only - Similar to the above, but only imports AD Identities that are not locked for any reason in the AD.

Disable Missing Ids option – This option is on as default. This option is running as a second step to the AD Import. Once all the existing users and new users have been updated in the CAT MS the system checks which Identities in the CAT MS <u>WHERE NOT UPDATED</u>. Those Identities are disabled.

Delete Missing Ids option – This option is an alternative to the Disable Missing Ids option. Once all the existing users and new users have been updated in the CAT MS the system checks which Identities in the CAT MS <u>WHERE NOT UPDATED</u>. Those Identities are removed from the CAT Management System.

Events Log – you can select to save the Sync log into a text file. You must provide a valid path. If the file does not exit, the system will create it.

Extended log – when selected, the generated execution log includes low-level messages that refer to the way the execution was carried.

Sync Schedule Tab

🚟 CAT Management System Enterprise Ve	rsion 4.7.7.1
File Help	
• • *ध। 	
Application Tree System Configuration Change Admin Password Configure Additional Pass Configure AD Auto Sync Configure Web Services Configure Email Service Reset Installation System Settings	General Advanced Settings Sync Schdule Advanced Filtering Sync Schedule C Weekly every Sunday C Daily at C Hourly every
System Tools S	Minutes every 30 Proposed Next Sync at: 6/2/2012 2:53:00 PM Calculate Proposed next Sync

You can select between the following scheduling options:

- Weekly. Once a week on a given day of the week the system will perform the saved Sync.
- Daily. Once a day, every day at a given time the system will perform the saved Sync.
- Hourly. Every XX number of hours the system will perform the saved Sync.
- Minutes. Every ZZ number of minutes the system will perform the saved Sync.



Advanced Filtering Tab

The Advanced Filter builds the AD Organizational Units (OU) and Security Groups tree. Once the tree is built, any branch can be selected and the nested sub groups are selected as well. The selection is translated into a Filter script presented at the bottom of the window.

Press the **Load AD Tree** to display the domain AD tree. This action may take few seconds. Wait for the action to finish.



If no particular group or OU is selected then all the users are selected for the import.

The selection logic is OR between the groups, OR between the Organizational Units and AND between the two. For example, you selected the CAT security group and Accounting + Management + Sales OUs, the result selection will include all the CAT group members that are members of one of the selected OUs.

Notice – the selection of Groups AND Organization Units results in the intersection sub group as explained above.



To see the Filters script, check the Enable manual script entry

The administrator can modify the Filtering Scripts created by the system. We recommend that the entered script will be first tested at the manual option for the occasional synchronization. (Refer to: <u>Import Data (Import Active Directory Users</u>)) to ensure that the script works, and avoid Auto Sync failure.

le Help ▶ ∰:		
Application Tree System Configuration Change Admin Password Configure AD Auto Sync Configure Web Services Configure Web Services Configure SMS Service System Information System Tools Event Viewer Radius Manager Radius Management About	General Advanced Settings Sync Schdule Advanced Filtering Load AD Tree Expand T Locate Enter the Group and OUs names separated with ; Accounting;Management;Sales;CAT; Image: Cattest1 Image: Cattest2 Image: Cattest3 Image: Cattest3 <t< th=""><th>Tree</th></t<>	Tree
	 Enable manual script entry (&(objectCategory=Person)(objectClass=user)(((memberOf=CN=CAT (primaryGroupID=1151))) 	Reset Selection
	Accounting;Management;Sales;	

The first text box contains the security groups AD Filter. The text is LDAP selection syntax. The text box bellow is the OUs selection. The text contains the names of the selected OUs separated by ;

The Expand tree button – spreads the full tree.

To search the tree for a specific group names or OUs just enter the names separated by ; and press the Locate Selection. To select exact names check the Use exact name, else the search will find all nodes containing the search names.

Check the example to the Locate Selection at <u>Advanced Filtering Tab</u> of the Import AD Users option.



Configure Web Services

The CAT API consists of a set of Web Services that enables you to easily call the CAT Authentication Server from other systems or build your own forms and windows to perform activities such as:

- Authenticate Identities
- Register new Identities
- Deploy SMS OTP or CAT Tokens to end users
- Query the CAT AS Time
- Manage Identities Enable / Disable / Remove / Register and more

For an extended explanation and instructions using the Web Services read Chapter 4 – CAT Web Services

e Help > ්දී		
Application Tree System Configure Additional Password Configure Additional Password Configure Using SMS Configure Using SMS Configure Using ASP Configure Using ASP Configure CAT Deployment Reset Installation System Tools Levent Viewer Radius Management Reports About	Enable CAT AS API Web Sevice. M Enable External Registration Enable Admin Services - Admin D CAT AS API Service Admin ID: root Admin PW: **** Web Services Password: CATASAPI Service URL: http://doc Methods Services Password: CATASAPI Service URL: http://doc Methods Services Password: CATASAPI Service URL: http://doc Methods Services Password: CATASAPI Service URL: http://doc Save all Settings Save & Te	ake sure the service is installed. eleteIdentity / AdminDisableIdentity / AdminGetIdentitySD CAT AS Server IP: Retype PW: Retype: Retype: alhost/CATASAPIService/Service.asmx Hoging DSN: CATAPIServices st Service

Enable CAT AS API Service – Check this option to enable access to the API Services from Active Pages. If the option is not selected you cannot save the settings.

Enable External Registration – Check this option to enable the specific API Service methods of registering new and update existing users to the CAT Authentication Server.

Enable Admin Services – Check this option to enable the Admin API Service methods of Removing / Enabling / Disabling identities and Viewing SD. These services are used to build a Help Desk Intranet service.

Admin ID – the default is the current logged in Administrator. We recommend that a specific user administrator will be added to CAT that will be used only for the Web Services. This ID is used when the API Service performs tasks that only an administrator is allowed, such as adding new identities.

Admin PW - is the Administrator Password

Web Services Password – Certain Web Services require a password to authenticate the calling web application. This password is for the developer to pass through the API for verification.



CATASAPI Service URL – This is the local CAT AS Server web service URL. It is used by the CAT for communicating with the CAT AS API Service.

Create log – If unchecked, the Web Service and CAT Management system will not log the Web Services activities at all

Extended Logging – Used for detailed log messages. Try the extended logging first and if the messages are too detailed, uncheck for reducing the amount of messages.

DB Type – is the same as the DB type selected for the CAT DB. The **DSN** named **CATAPIServices** should be pointing to the CAT database. By default this is the same DB as the CATDB.

Press "Save Settings" to save the defined settings. The settings are saved as text file in the settings table legacy database at the enterprise web server.

Press "Save & Test settings" to save the settings and also perform certain tests on the services methods.

Configure Using SMS

SMS Services can be used to deliver certain messages such as OTP to an existing user, or to send CAT deployment URL to identities. To use SMS you need an SMS provider.

Using this option you can configure the connection with your SMS provider.

Application Tree Application Tree Configure Additional Paramond Configure Units Strikes Configure Units Strikes Configure Units Strike Configure Units Strike Configure Units Strike Configure Units Configure CAT Deployment Read Installation Stoken Settings Stoken Settings Stoken Settings Stoken Settings Stoken Settings Stoken Viewer Stoken Viewer Stoken Viewer Stoken Viewer	Enable SMS Services Settings for rending SMS P Use Enable to deliver the SMS (Requires Configure Sending Enal) P Use ASP to deliver the SMS (Requires Configure Sending to ASP) SMS Send by Enall addings Parameters: P Hole [RenaliZarrapod-@respace.com] Possenters to be entend in the format Buardineter Leonolgoosneted2vity . Lise the following parameters; thoreanal - default is the from Enall form Configure Sending Enall un-default is mene too - default is mene
	subject - the Subject for the Broll that percentes SMS. The defull is the Deployment Broll Subject amatDensent - request. The address to be concatenated with the celular number. For example: _Bereponder.com The results of the concatenation is - accessibility with the celular number. For example: _Bereponder.com The tesults of the concatenation is - accessibility with the celular number to exceede the SMS. Test the SMS Send Service URL To Celular Number: Send Message

SMS Providers may have a number of APIs to receive and send the SMS to the target cellular number. The CAT supports two options that cover all.

Enable SMS Services – check to enable using SMS Services. When this option is selected, you can choose to deliver content using SMS for example OTP and Deployment URL.



Settings for Sending SMS – The CAT AS allows two methods of communicating with the SMS provider:

- Use Email to Deliver the SMS Most SMS providers has an Email type API for sending SMS. Usually, the Email *Subject* of the email contains parameters for the API, the *To* address contains a concatenation of the identity Cellular number with the SMS provider domain and the Email *body* contains the SMS Message.
- Use ASP to deliver the SMS All the relevant Identity information (cellular number, email, name...) and the SMS message are passed to an ASP page that will process and connect to the SMS provider using an API provided by the SMS provider. This option is an open customization. The ASP URL is provided in the Configure Using ASP option.

When using this option, you build an ASP (Active Page) and configure whatever your SMS provider API requires. Upon request to send the SMS the CAT AS will create a URL string the will like for example:

http://localhost/asps/sendsms.asp?email2smsext=@megaas.com&cellularno=447097 81123&smsmessage=Your new OTP: 978345

the <u>http://localhost/asps/sendsms.asp</u> url is defined by the administrator in the Configure Using ASP task.

<u>email2smsext</u> parameter is defined by the administrator in the parameters field and passed to the ASP.

<u>cellularno</u> parameter is passed to the ASP by the CAT AS. The cellular number is taken from the identity information. Other parameters containing identity information are also passed to the ASP. Those parameters are:

email - containing the identity Email address

<u>smsmessage</u> is passed to the ASP by the CAT AS. The message body is built by the CAT AS as defined in the Configure Sending OTP or Configure CAT Deployment.

Press "Save SMS Settings" to save the settings.



Configure Using Emails

Certain CAT AS messages can be sent using Emails. For example - deployment Emails to selected end users and/or OTPs.

The Email is sent through an SMTP server and details of the server have to be defined to the system using the SMTP Configuration fields.

CAT Management System Version 4.8	.2.0
File Help 4 ▶ "둘	
Application Tree System Configuration Configure Additional Password Configure Web Services Configure Using SMS Configure Using Emails Configure Using ASP Configure Sending OTP Configure CAT Deployment Reset Installation System Settings System Tools Mentity Manager Event Viewer Radius Management	Enable Email Services. Check to Enable Email deployment and sending OTP by Email. SMTP Configuration Admin copy Email: From Email: SMTP Host: SMTP Host: SMTP User ID: SMTP Password: Retype:
Reports	Save Settings Try Sending Email

To be used, the Enable Emails Services must be selected.

The Try Sending Email will send an Email to the Admin copy Email.

Configure Using ASP

Active Page (ASP) can be used to configure an API to other systems for sending messages. The ASP is defined once and the same ASP serves – sending OTP by the Radius Server, sending deployment messages from the CAT MS to selected end users and the CAT Web Services.

* 15		
Application Tree Statum Configuration Configure Additional Paramond Configure Using SMS Configure Using SMS Configure Using Email Configure Using Configure Configure Using Configure Configure Configure Society Sectors Society Manager Society Manager Packas Management Report About	Brable Using ASP (Adver Pa Send Service details Active Page URL Parameters IF Show The CAT Service passes T Content-OTP is content type geldency- User SMSTautile generative-Uter Index SMSTautile generative-User Loginitians The Parameters field is used Parameters to be entered int (URL to an ASP. The Service Serve Settings	ega (to send



The ASP is executed as a URL POST and a number of ¶meters are passed to it:

- &cellularno=nnnnn the identity cellular number.
- &email=xxxxx the identity Email
- &smsmessage=xxxx the message body. The message body is built by the CAT AS as detailed in the appropriate Configuration task.

Some ¶meters are added or specific services. The Radius Server adds the following parameters:

- &content=xxxxx The value is OTP for sending OTP.
- &userid=xxxxx the end user Login Name
- &username=xxxx the end user Full Name

Active Page URL - The ASP URL.

Parameters – Specific fixed parameters to be concatenated to the URL when posting. The parameters are to be defined in the format: ¶m1¶me2.... No comas or blanks. The Parameters are entered securely and hidden by *, if you want to view the text – check the **Show** field.

When you build the ASP, remember to return "RC=0" when successful or "RC=nn&ERROR=errortext" when failed. The CAT will be looking for those return values.

Pressing the Try Open the ASP will POST the URL and pass the parameters. It will also show the result (return) values.

Configure Sending OTP

CAT AS supports sending OTP on request.

Check the Enable the send OTP Service for the following options to be available.

By default, all the identities are set to use OTP generated using CAT Token. For a specific identity to be set to use Sent OTP – you need to update that identity in the Add/Change Identity Details task (Check the OTP Send option for the identity and update).

The request for OTP can be generated by:

- Radius Server to generate a request for OTP by the Radius, you have first to Configure Additional Password to use Active Directory or Fixed Password in addition to the OTP. In the Radius Client, you need to configure a two stage Radius Authentication request. The first stage: the end user enters his User ID and his Active Directory or Fixed Password. The CAT Radius checks that the user is on OTP Send and that the AD/Fixed Password is correct. It will than try to send the OTP according to the settings bellow. The Radius client will get an Access Challenge response and will wait for the end user to type the OTP he/she received to make the final validation.
- **CAT Web Services** using the RequestSendOTP function.

Radius settings for sending OTP – you can choose to send the OTP by one of three methods. To be able to select the requested method, you have to enable the method first and make the required method settings:

- Use SMS for sending OTP Use the Configure Using SMS to enable this method.
- Use Email to deliver the OTP Use the Configure Using Email to enable this method.
- Use ASP to deliver the OTP Use the Configure Using ASP to enable this method.



File Help	20
< > "E	
Application Tree System Configuration Configure Additional Paramond Configure Mot Services Configure Using SMS Configure Using SMS Configure Using ASP Configure Using ASP Configure CAT Deployment System Tools System Tools Set System Tools Set System Tools Set System Tools	Finable the Send OTP Service Reduce cettres for sending OTP (* Car INTS Screece for OTP (* Car INTS Screece for OTP (* Genuines Configure Sending Sites) (* Genuines Configure Sending Sites) (* Genuines Configure Sending Sites) Natice - The OTP is wet to the identity SINS Number or Email data Sent OTP Properties Sent OTP is weld for
Event Verver E Recka Nanagement B Repots	Message Test: Your new OTF: @ @OTF (Use @ @OTF for the place of the OTF if not, the OTF will be added to the end of the Message Test.)

Send OTP is valid for nn **minutes** – the OTP can be used once and will expire after 30 minutes by default. You can change the expiration time length.

Message Text – The OTP message is planned to be short. You can enter a default text for the message and use replaceable parameters such as the @@OTP.

Configure CAT Deployment

There are a number of CAT Tokens developed for cellular OSs and for Windows OS Desktop/Laptop.

The Deployment of the CAT Tokens is designed to be as easy and smooth as possible from the administrator and end user point of view.

Deployment can be done by the administrator from the <u>Add/Change Identity Details</u> task and using the CAT Web Services.

Deployment is the delivery of the CAT soft token, installation on the Cellular or Windows OS) and setting the Identity details in the CAT, to start viewing the identity OTP.

There are 2 parts in the deployment:

- <u>Installing the CAT soft token</u> Installation is done like an installation of any other software on the device. Usually it will be done by downloading the software from the Internet using a link URL. This link can be keyed manually, or **sent to the cellular by** SMS or Email.
- <u>Setting the Identity details</u> The setting requires 3 items (the rest are defaults). 2 of which are for information only and the third is the Secret Data (seed) that is calculated by the CAT. All 3 items has to be entered into the identity details on setup. The data entry can be done manually >> select the CAT menu >> select the Add Site Manually >> enter the data into the 3 fields and save. The other option (available on most of the CAT soft tokens) is to send a Set-up String to the end user (by SMS or Email) the end user uses Copy to copy the string and Past into a Paste field using the Add Site by Paste, CAT menu option.

Both the download URL link and the Set-up String can be sent in the same SMS or Email, using the Deployment options. For security, delete the message after setting the identity.



Since the Set-up string contains the Secret Data which is the basis for calculating the OTP, the administrator has an option to send the Set-up string with the Secret Data encrypted. In that case, when pasted, the CAT will request a password to open the Secret Data. For more information read the <u>Add/Change Identity Details</u> chapter.

Application Tree System Configure Additional Paraword Configure Main Services Configure Using SMS Configure Using ASP Configure Using ASP Configure CAT Deployment Configure CAT Deployment Basel Installation System Tools System Tools Configure Cat Apployment System Tools System Tools	Settings Deployment Nessage Image: Enable CAT Deployment Delopment details Settings Default CAT Token: Development details Text Set bootson C: 'MespaA's 'CAT Monogeneent System' CAT Deployment Enal/Sample tod C: The body tool is HTML
	Serve Settings

Setting Tab

Enable CAT Deployment – check to enable the service.

Deployment Details:

Site Name: The company or web site name. This is one of the required items for the CAT settings. It is used for information only.

- Default CAT Token: This field is currently not used. Just enter CATS2.
- Deployed Token is Valid for: This field is currently not used. Leave the default.
- Download CAT Service URL: This field is currently not used.

Email Deployment:

Installing the CAT creates a sub folder called: CATDeploymentMessages. This folder contains a number text files each is a message template to be sent to the selected identities. You can also create any number of your own template files containing Email body for Email deployment.

A template can contain plain text or HTML script, with replaceable parameters. A replaceable parameter starts with @@ and a short string. When the deployment message is sent to a selected identity, the replaceable parameter is replaced by a value from the identity details. For example @@LN will be replaced with the selected identity Login Name.

You can see the full list of the support @@ replaceable parameters in the **Deployment Message tab**. This tab is used to display the selected message template file. Editing template messages is done by text editors outside the CAT MS.



In the example above the template that was selected contains a number of @@ replaceable parameters. This example is provided in the CATDeploymentMessages sub folder as you can see in the Show text file location field.

The supported replaceable parameters list is seen above the entry field.

The settings are the defaults. The Administrator can select another template file to send, during the Deployment task or choose to use the default.



Reset Installation

The Reset Installation task is an extreme method to reset the CAT AS.

The task will remove all data and registration keys and will revert to the pre initiation stage.

The next time you start the CAT MS, you'll be required to go through the initiation steps from the beginning.



Notice: All the users' data is removed and all Registry settings. When the same users are recreated, they will have a different Secret Data.



System Settings

The current setup form provides information about the installation and few fields that can be changed.

There are two Tabs:

- General
- Settings

General Information Tab

CAT Management System Enterprise	Version 4.7.6.1
File Help	
() 'É	
Apoleation Tree System Configuration Configure Additional Paraword Configure Mith Services Configure SNS Service Configure Enail Service Configure Enail Service Software States Service Software Settings Software	General Information System Configuration Company Datais Company Name

CAT System Key - The CAT Key is time limited. The Expiration date provides the expected expiry date of the Key. You can see the number of days left in the Days Left field.

When the CAT MS is used and the number of Days Left is less than the Warning number of days, the CAT MS will issue a warning message. When the number of Days Left is less than 0 the <u>CAT MS will stop working</u>.

Make sure to get your new CAT Key during your Warning Days.

When you have a new CAT Key you can enter/paste it into the CAT System Key field and press Save Changes to submit the new Key.



System Configuration Tab

-						
-	CAT Management System Enterprise V	Version 4.8.2/0				
	File Help					
	() 12					
	Application Tree System Configure Additional Pace Configure Additional Pace Configure Additional Pace Configure Using SNS Configure Using SNS Configure Using Email: Configure Using Email: Configure Using Email: Configure Using ASP Configure Using AS	General Information System Setup Details Durent DSN Mex Login Tries 01P Length Minus grace ninutes Divable Show Secret AD Authentication En El CAT AS APTIVIde Se El Encode SWS Pressor Start CATMonitor with	Eonfiguration	Admin ID proof Using Faced Baraw OTP Type: Plus grace minutes: Pacet Secret Data Wi AD Sync Enabled FMS DAT Tolver to de	Raduo io Din errol 3 2 wen Wewed M AD Sync Surpered pological identifice	Mas Allowed Users

The Max Login tries – after the defined number of failed Login tries, the user will be disabled. When the number is set to 0 (Zero), the Max Login tries is unlimited (it is not checked).

OTP Length – OTP length can be any even number between 6 to 12. Default is 6.

OTP Type - The Administrator can decide between two types of OTP:

- OTP that contains a mix of numbers and characters (default)
- OTP that contains only numbers.

Notice - the user has to match the OTP configuration in his CAT Token. On the Cellular, each Account/Site can be configured with the same options as above.

Time Grace Plus/Minus – the Administrator can define a time grace for cases when the user Cellular time is not matching the CAT Authentication Server time, but is close enough. The default is +/- 3.

Disable Show Secret Data button – Disables the Show Secret Data button in the <u>Identity</u> <u>OTP Details</u> form.

Reset Secret Data When Viewed – the default is to reset (change) the SD each time it is viewed or sent.

AD Sync Enabled – you can select to Sync the CAT managed Identities with the enterprise Active Directory repository. Enabling the AD Sync adds the Configure AD Auto Sync task to the tasks tree.

Start CAT Monitor with Windows – to start the CAT Monitor when the OS system boots.



System Tools

Import Data -> Import Users CSV File

The CAT MS Enterprise system allows you to import users from external sources. One source is a list of users in a typical CSV file.

The CSV file must contain at least the Login Name (User ID) and Full Name. Other information is optional.

The User Ids must be unique, or some of the users will not be imported.

🚟 CAT Management System Enterprise	e Version 3.4	4			
File Help					
i ∢ ▶ "E					
Application Tree System Configuration System Tools Import Data Import Data Import AD Users Start CAT Monitor Start CAT Monitor Carl Identity Manager Add/Change Identity details Start CAT Monitor Reports Reports About	CSV File: Ignore Remo Show rows Click on the Column1 11 12 13	C:\CATUsers.C efirst row Deli ve String charac Import Dat Columns Heade Column2 johnd pattee vincentw	SV miter Character: , Sho ter: " a r to specify the column name Column3 John Do Pat Loe Vincent Write	w first. 100 rows.	Columns Num: 3

CSV File - Enter (or select) the CSV file.

Ignore first row – check this option if your CSV file contains a header row. Some CSV files are created with a Columns Names row. That option will cause the Import to ignore the first row of the CSV file.

Delimiter Character - The default delimiter is: , enter the delimiter if it is other then ,

Show first XXX rows – the first stage after completing the options is to view the content of the CSV the way it will be imported. The default is to show the first 100 rows. This number does not limit the number of imported rows. All CSV rows will be imported.

Columns num – show the first XXX columns from the CSV. Those columns should include the mandatory Login Name and Full Name columns.



Remove String char – some CSV files add a character to String columns at the beginning and end of the column. The column looks like: "Arnnei" Select to remove the " character using this option and the imported name will be: Arnnei

Once all the option has been set, press the Show rows.

Check the data and assign a column name to each column. To make the assignment, click on the column header with the LEFT MOUSE button, and select the column name from the column names list.

🚵 CAT Management System Enterprise	Version 3.4		
File Help			
i ∢ ▶ "≝			
Application Tree System Configuration System Tools Import Data Import AD Users Export Data Define DSN to Database Start CAT Monitor Calculation Calculation Revent Viewer Radius Management Reports About	CSV File: C:\CATUsers.CSV Ignore first row Delimiter C Remove String character: Show rows Import Data With the mouse left button Click or Column1 Column2 11 johnd 12 patioe 13 vincentw	haracter: , Show first: 100 the Columns Header to specify the col Column3 Select Column Name Remove Column	In rows. Columns Num: 3

You can select any one of the column names from the list. You don't have to assign all names, but you must assign the mandatory names. So, the minimum number of required columns – is 2.

When you have finished assigning columns names, press Import Data button to execute the import.

The Import Log will be created.

Vith the mous	e left button Click on	the Columns Header to s	specify the column name	
Column1	LoginName	FullName		^
11	johnd	John Doe		_
12	patloe	Pat Loe		
13	vincentw	Vincent Write		
				~
1/10/2006 8 1/10/2006 8	:01:08 PM Starting Ir :01:10 PM Finished I	nport. This may take few mport.	minutes.	



Once the import is completed, the new Identities can be viewed at the <u>Add/Change Identity</u> <u>Details</u>.

Note: If your columns did not have an Enabled column that specifies for each Identity if it is enabled or not, the system will ask whether ALL the identities are to enabled on import.

Import Data -> Import Active Directory Users

The CAT MS Enterprise system allows you to import users from an Active Directory. The Active Directory can belong to same domain where the CAT is installed or it can be on another Windows Server. This option can only be used when the CAT MS is installed in a Windows Server OS.

The Import AD Users, is a onetime import action. The CAT Management System allows the administrator to customize a periodical synchronizations task. Please refer to: <u>Configure AD</u> <u>Auto Sync</u>) for further details.

Using the Import AD Users requires certain knowledge of the Active Directory structure and filtering technique to achieve a higher level of import customization.

🚟 CAT Management System Enterprise Ve	ersion 4.7.6.1	
File Help		
 ↓ '€ 		
Application Tree Application Tree Application Application	General Advanced Settings Import/Show Log Advanced	Filtering
Import Users CSV File	AD Path: LDAP://DC=megaas,DC=cattesting,DC=com	Import New and Update exising
Export Data Export Data Define DSN to Database Start CAT Monitor	C Use current user C User - User ID:	Password: Retype:
Selic EAT Monitor	Max Users: 100 Registered: 2 Num of AD Identities: Num	Can Import: 98
About	Use last filter selection	
	Clear Advanced Filter Show AD Identities Show fi	irst: 100 AD users. Import Identities
	Use the Mouse to select the Identities to be imported. If yo	ou don't select all Identities will be imported.

General Tab

AD Path field – When you enter the Import AD Users form the CAT MS will try to automatically identified the Domain that you are currently working in and will create the default AD Path string for you. The Path can be changed to refer to a remote server by adding the IP address. For example:

LDAP://192.168.133.199/DC=MyDomain,DC=com

You can also use other parameters to refine the import. For example if you want to import the users of an Organizational Unit called: Management at the local domain use:

LDAP://OU=Management, DC=MyDomain, DC=com



When you are making a partial import of existing users make sure you understand the behavior of the "Disable Missing Ids" option.

Once the AD Path has been defined you have to decide the AD Import type. You choose between:

- New Identities. Add to the CAT MS all the Identities that are in the AD but not in CAT MS. Remember that the maximum number of registered identities in CAT is dictated by the CAT Key that you have. The system will not allow importing more then that number. The information field Max Users, Registered, Can import show you the current statistics of how many Identities you can import. With this option you cannot use the "Disable Missing Ids" option.
- Existing Identities. Update the existing Identities that are in the AD and in CAT MS. Since you are updating the already existing Identities, the system will not check the Can Import information field.
- Both. In this case, since you are also importing new identities, the system will check that you are not running over the Maximum registered users limit as defined by your CAT key.

Use Current user or Use a different User ID/Password – Choose the credentials for accessing the Active Directory. Either use the credentials of current Windows user or enter another User ID/Password.

Max Users (information field) – The Maximum allowed registered users for your CAT AS as derived from your CAT Key.

Registered (Information Field) – The current number of Identities registered in your CAT MS.

Can import (Information Field) – the difference between the Max allowed number and the Registered number.

Clear Advanced Filter (Action Button) – clears all the previous selections made at the Advanced Filtering tab.

Show AD Identities (Action Button) – fetches the selected AD Identities ad shows them in the table area for inspection before import. You can limit the number of fetched Identities using the Show First field.

Show first XXX AD Users – This relates to the action button of Show AD Identities. Pressing the button imports the activities into the information table below. This option allows you to define how many rows you'd like to see. Enter a 0 (zero) to show all the Identities. This number has NO effect on the import action. The import always imports all the selected rows in accordance to the CAT Key limitations.

Following is the result of pressing the Show AD Identities.

You can see the results in the information AD. The Import Type selected was – New & Existing. The system found 23. The system identified that you can import only additional 16 identities, colored the Num of AD Identities in red and locked the Import Identities action button until you decide which Identity to import/Update.



m Configuration 9 m Tools	Germal Ad	tvenced Settings	inpart/Show Log	a Advanced Filtering				
Import Data Tropot Unex CSV File Topot AD Unex Sport Outs Sport Outs Define DSN to Database Stat CAT Monitor	AD Park	LDAP://DC+c	atex1DC-con tuse ⊂ Unar- Fi	Unport (New and Update exc	*0 *		
op Hanager 4 Viewer Liz Manegement Stij 4	MacUna Nation A	n: (20 Dideréfica 📕	Repitere	t (4 Nary of selects	Can Insport (15 solider#lies (0		-	
	Des Ad	excedFiles	Show all liferative	Show hat III	AD uner	montidentes		
	Lize the Ma	suce to melacit lite	I der Macz Ko bei rap	carted. It you don't a	elect al Identifier vil	be reported.		
	Use the Ma	suce to melect the	Islenitas to be rap Givenitane	orted II you don't a DisplayName	elect all Identifier vel Ernal	be reported Enabled	Locked	Path
	Une the Ho	suce to milect the metD dministration	lalerittina ta be rap GyverName Baby	nartied. It you short a DisplayName Ny Baby	alast al Identifier vil Ernal	Enabled True	Looked Falce	Path LDAP //DH-
	Line it we Ma	and to select the metD developion year	lakentinas ta be exp Generitinae Baby	DisplayName Ny Baby	elect al Identifier vel	Enabled True Falce	Locked Falce Falce	Path LDAP //DH- LDAP //DH-
	Live it with a	suce to select the sector developed JPPORT_3989.	Islenillas to be rap Gryanillana Baty	It you don't o DisplayName Ny Baby CN=Microsoft Cor	alact al Identifier vil	Enabled True False False	Locked Falle Falle Falle	Path LDAP //DH LDAP //DH LDAP //DH
	Une the Mo	and the select life and the generation year JPP-ORT_3883. tag	Internitions for being	It you don't n DisplayMare My Baby CN=Microsoft Cor	Ernal	Enabled True Falce Falce Falce Falce	False False False False False False	Path LDAP //D4 LDAP //D4 LDAP //D4 LDAP //D4
	Line the Mic	suce to milect the meED devices year year JPPCRT_33893 . tagi medi	Islandias to be rep BoyonNerve Boby Aanves Noo	I pou sient a DisplayName My Baby CN-Microsoft Cor Annet Annond S. Rica Society	elect al Identifier vill	Enabled Two False False False Two Two Two	Ecchard Folce Folce Folce Folce Folce Folce Folce	Path LDAP //D4 LDAP //D4 LDAP //D4 LDAP //D4 LDAP //D4
	Use the Ho	see to select the sector devects for unit UPPORT_3888. Light rend setor popp	Identifies to be imp Enventione Bity Annuel Noa Dror	It you slow? I DisplayName My Baby CN-Microsoft Cor Annet Annond S. Nos Species Dror Species	elect al Identifier vel Enal arrentOrnegaar	Enabled True False False True True True	Locked False False False False False False False	Path (DAP //DA- (DAP //DA- (DAP //DA- (DAP //DA- (DAP //DA- (DAP //DA- (DAP //DA-
	Use the Ho	see to select the sector development of the unit upper the sector tage ment app color tage tage	Identifica to be rep Eventiliane Baby Aannes Noa Dros Pico	I peu sierd a DisplacMana My Baby CN-Microsoft Cor Awnel Annand S. Nos Spetiet Drot Spetiet Drot Spetiet	alact al Identifier val	Enabled True False False False True True True True	Locked False False False False False False False False	Peth (DaP.//Di- (DaP.//Di- (DaP.//Di- (DaP.//Di- (DaP.//Di- (DaP.//Di- (DaP.//Di- (DaP.//Di-
	Use the Mic B Ac Go Go Go Go Go Go Go Go Go Go Go Go Go	suce to malect the metD development stor used uPPOR 1_3889. UPPOR 1_389. UPPOR 1_399. UPPOR 1_399.	Identifica to be rep GivenNione Baby Aanve Nos Dros Peio Noy Noy	Display Nerve Display Nerve M. Baby CN-Microsoft Cor- Annet Amend S. Nas Speller Dior Speller Pino Kuiv May Ivad & Lanib	elect al Identifier vel Enal grane@neg3at	be reported Enabled True False False False True True True True True True	Locked False False False False False False False False False False	Path (DaP //Di- (DaP //Di- (DaP //Di- (DaP //Di- (DaP //Di- (DaP //Di- (DaP //Di- (DaP //Di- (DaP //Di-
	Use the Mo	super to maleck the memD development speet upProfit 1_38893. UPProfit 1_38893. Days mend isstep colop splanib geo	Internations to be imp Enventionene Biologi Aannes Nico Diror Pieco Mico Luie	Display Name Display Name My Baby CN-Microsoft Cor- Assest Amond S- Nois Spesser Droc Spesser Pino Kail Magy Nad S Lanb Laki Geo	elect al Identifier val	be reported Enabled True False False False True True True True True True True True True True	Locked Falce Falce Falce Falce Falce Falce Falce Falce Falce Falce Falce	Path LDAP //DH- LDAP //DH- LDAP //DH- LDAP //DH- LDAP //DH- LDAP //DH- LDAP //DH- LDAP //DH- LDAP //DH-
	Use the Mo	Le la contra malactitiva martico devestatori uerol perolet t_3888. Maj menet lasip comp comp comp comp comp comp comp com	International No. In pro- Biocenthianae Biology Aannes Naca Diros Piloo Piloo Nacy Luke Bilan	If you direct in DisplayName Ny Baby CN-Microsoft Cor- Annex Annord S. Noa Speler Droc Speler Pino Kill MeayInd a Land Laki Gee Bian Margon	elect al Identifier val	be reported Enabled Two Falce Falce Falce True True True True True True Falce Falce	Locked False False False False False False False False False False False	Path LDAP //D4- LDAP //D4- LDAP //D4- LDAP //D4- LDAP //D4- LDAP //D4- LDAP //D4- LDAP //D4- LDAP //D4- LDAP //D4-

Once the Identity has been selected the red color is back to normal and the Import Identities action button is unlocked.

Arr Sectors Tools	Gammal Advanced Setter	igr lispat/Show Lo	a (Advanced Fillering)	E			
Import Data Import Data Import Unam CSV File Toport AD Ulamit Expert Data Define DSN to Batabane Stat CAT Nonite	AD Park LDAP//D	C-catex1.DC-com montuse (* Unar- P	Union Union Version	New and Update ex	org 💌		
Identity Manager Event Variage Reduct Management Papots About	MacUnum (20 Num of AD Interation	Pieputere [2]	t [4 Nary of select	Can Inport (16 adlideration (15			
	Des Advanced Filter Use the Nouse to select	Show AD I denkis The I denkise to be rep	rs Show last: 110 carted: 11 yeau clerið i	0. AD uners relect all Identifier ve	Input identities	1	
	UseD	EverName.	Dipla Norw	Ernal	Enabled	Locked	Path _
	pinakia	Pho	Pine Kie		True	Falle	LDAP //D4+
	dreigen	Mary	MayNad a Lanb		TNO	Falce	LDAP //DN-
	Augeo .	Liet	LuisGen		Tive.	Falle	LOAP //ON
	briergen	Bian	Bilan Morgan		Falce	Falle	LOAP //DA
	(benor)	Seleve	Seleve Brivon	1	True	Falce	LD4P.//D4+
	nisten	Mak	MolEter		Tue	Falte	LOAP //DN
	iphip:	John	John Philips		TNA	False	LDAP 7/01
	1058_w14200	I.,	Internet Buest Ap.	-	Tiue.	Falce	LDAP //DH+
	TWAM_WIN200	a.,	Launch #5 Proce.	24	True	Falle	LDAP //DN-
	And in case of the local division of the loc	Boby	Boby Dayw		True	Falte	LEWF //CN4
	 bobyd 				+	T MAR	I DATE LITER
	Dobyd -	Pil	Pit Taiget		1106	Lake.	LTMAN WITH



Import Identities (Action button) – executes the import from AD and inserts/updates the Identities into/in the CAT Management System.

The import log can be viewed the Import Log Tab.

Following is a normal import Log result.



If you selected to have Extended Logging, the import Log can look like:

General Advanced	Settings Import/S	Show Log Advanced F	iltering
7/06/2007 5:29:02 c 7/06/2007 5:29:02 c	o.m. Started import o.m. Will only impo o.m. Added users: o.m. Added users: o.m. Added users: o.m. Added users: o.m. Added users: ded/updated.	ting from Active Directory ort selected identities. bobyd jphilips meren bmorgan luigee	<u>,</u>

The log will give more information in cases an Identity was not updated.

Advanced Settings Tab

File Help		
♦ ¥€		
Application Tree System Configuration System Tools Import Data Import AD Users Export Data Start CAT Monitor Start CAT Monitor Radius Management Radius Management Application Reports About	General Advanced Settings Import/Show Log Advanced Filtering Disable Missing Ids Delete Missing Identities Import Enabled only Import Unlocked only Import users modified from date: 3/19/2012 Extended Loging 	

Disable Missing Ids option – This option is most useful when you are making full synchronization with the domain AD. <u>Be cautious when you are making only a partial import</u> of your exiting domain AD. This option is running as a second step to the AD Import. Once all



the existing users and new users have been updated in the CAT MS the system checks which Identities in the CAT MS <u>WHERE NOT UPDATED</u>. Those Identities are disabled. If you are making a partial update, for example – only those activities that changed from a certain date, or only a certain Organizational Unit etc. and you choose to "Disable Missing Ids" the system will disable ALL the Ids that were not found in the selection.

Delete Missing Identities – is the same as Disable Missing Ids, only the missing Ids are removed from the CAT Management System.

Import Enabled Only - Only import identities that are enabled in the AD. Using this option in conjunction with the Disable Missing Ids is an efficient way to disable in CAT MS any Identities that were removed from the AD or were disabled in the AD.

Import Unlocked Only - Similar to the above, but only imports AD Identities that are not locked for any reason in the AD.

Import Users modified from date – Import only AD Identities that where added/modified at or after the selected date.

Extended log – when selected, the generated execution log includes low-level messages that refer to the way the execution was carried.

Import Log Tab

The Show AD Identities and Import buttons generate log messages regarding the performance and results of the actions.

Advanced Filtering Tab

The Advanced Filter builds the AD Organizational Units (OU) and Security Groups tree. Once the tree is built, any branch can be selected and the nested sub groups are selected as well. The selection is translated into a Filter script presented at the bottom of the window.

* * *		
Kondowski fer Hondowski fer Porten Londowski Porten Londowski P	Several Advanced Serger Second Second (Several Horney Second Several (Several Horney) Looped (Several (Severat (Several (Several (Several (Se	Fine 1 man them
	Landsamples Security Two order and press Theor Dates	
	P. Brake neural cost entre	Nor Sector
	Principal Street in column Context of Borning PANA 2000	emittlen 2
		3
	Account GMX Application 2.8 million	4



For information about the different options have a look at <u>Advanced Filtering Tab</u> at the Configure AD Sync option.

When loading the AD tree, in cases that AD Sync is used, the administrator may request to use the saved AD Sync filter as default by checking the Use AD Sync filter.

Once the filter has been decided the administrator can press the Show Users button to jump to the General tab and view the filter selection results.

Using the Locate Selection button marks the results by blue highlight:

ile Help		
Application Tree System Configuration System Tools Import Data Import AD Users Export Data Define DSN to Database Start CAT Monitor Start CAT Monitor Radius Management Reports About	General Advanced Settings Import/Show Log Advanced Filtering Load AD Tree Use AD Sync filter Expand Tree Locate Enter the Group and OUs names separated with ; CAT CAT Scattest1 Scattest1 Scattest1 Scattest1 Scattest1 Scattest1 Scattest1 Scattest1 Scattest1 Scattest1 Scattest1 Scattest2 Scattest1 Scattest1 Scattest3 Scattest1 Scattest1 Scattest1 Scattest1 Scattest1 Scattest2 Scattest3 Scattest3 Scattest3 Scattest3 Sca	Show Users Use exact Names Locate selection

In this example the administrator was looking for all the groups and OUs that contained the string CAT. The results were 2 nodes. If the administrator was looking for the specific name CAT he could check the Use exact Names option.

Notice – the selection of Groups AND Organization Units results in the intersection sub group as explained above.



Export Data -> Export Users

To export the Users data, select or enter the File name and path. Press the Export button to execute the Export and wait for the successful Export message.

🚋 CAT Management System Enterp	rise Version 3.1
File Help	
🔹 🕨 🔀 🏙 Filter	
Application Tree System Configuration Change Admin Password System Information System Tools Import Data Import Users CSV File Export Data Export Users Export Logons Export Events Define DSN to Database Start CAT Monitor Start CAT	Exporting Users Table Select the output path and file and press Export to continue C:\CATUsers.CSV Export Export Export Export Export Export OK

To open the exported CSV file with MS Excel, press the Open File button.

Note: The CAT MS does not export - Users Secret Data or OTP.

Export Data -> Export Logons

To export the Logons events log, select or enter the File name and path. Press the Export button to execute the Export and wait for the successful Export message.

Export Data Export Events

To export the Events log data, select or enter the File name and path. Press the Export button to execute the Export and wait for the successful Export message.

Define DSN to Database

This option opens the Windows Administrator tool for defining new DSN. Please refer to <u>Creating a DSN</u>.



Start CAT Monitor

If the CAT Monitor is not started, select this option to start it. The monitor Icon will appear at the Notifications area.

For more information about the monitor please refer to Using the CAT Monitor.



Identity Manager

Add/Change Identity Details

The Add/Change Identity Details task allows you to add manually new Identities and update existing identities details. These actions are logged in the Events log.

Each Identity has a unique User ID number that is created by the system when the Identity is added.

18 Mi Filter 11 Reset Selection	Di Clear	👷 Add M	entity 🤗 Edenti	ty Actions + 🗐 En	shle Quick Lor	cate				
Application Tree	- Une	Deteir								
B de System Tools	Ħ	Login	Name Ful	Name	Enabled	Uter Type		Espiration	Date	
🖯 🔐 İdeniliy Manager						EndUser	-	14/01/2	123 💌	
Add/Change Identity deta	Enve	1			FW is Field	OTP Send		Cellular #	Cellui	іа Туре
Event Viewer										-
E Baduz Nanagement	Dige	nization U	nit .					Connent		
B- 🛄 Reports							-			
About										
		UserD	LoginName	FulName	Ereation	nDate		Enabled	EspirationDate	Ernal
	<u> • </u>	3	agent	agent	17/11/	2011 1:45 p.n.	1		17/11/2021 1:46 (2 N.
		2	annei	au	17/11/	2011 1:45 p.n.	1		17/11/2021 1:45p	amei⊠a
		12	bnorgan	Bilan Morgan	31/03/	2012 3:59 p.m.	1	1	31/03/2022 3:59 p	an.
		9	(philip)	John Philips	31/03/	2012 2:09 p.m.	1		31/03/2022 3:59	2 N.
		10	maren	MaliEren	31/03/	2012 2:09 p.m.	1	1	31/03/2022 3:59 p	an
		6	noale	noale	1/12/2	111 6/21 p.m.		1	1/12/2021 6 21 0	n.
					1/12/2	111 E11 p.m.	1	1	1/12/2021 8:11 0	n. knit@ne
		5	ronit	ronit					concernance of the	
		5	ronit ronit	ronit	31/02/2	2012 259 p.c.		1	21/13/2022 2 59/	1.0. 100000000
		5 7	ronit ronit1	ronit	31/03/	2012 3:59 p.n.		1	31/03/2022 3:58 p	a.n. konk®ne

The administrator provides the following information fields when the Identity is added manually:

- Login Name Used by the user each time he Logins to the Server. This is a unique identifier of the Identity. This Field is mandatory.
- Full Name The full name of the Identity (person). This Field is mandatory.
- **Enabled** True/False field that indicates the status of the Identity. If the Status is False, the Identity will be denied access to the Server.
- User Type 3 types: End User, Support and Administrator. Administrator or Support Identity cannot Login to the Server using OTP. It can only be used to open and manage the CAT MS. An Administrator must have a Fixed Password defined.
- **Expiration Date** Another way to control the status of the Identity. If the Expiration Date has passed, the identity will be denied access to the Server.
- **Email** Information field. Please enter the identity Email. The system checks that the Email is valid.



- PW is fixed A user can have a temporary status of Using Fixed Password for example if the user does not have access to the CAT Token. In that case, the Fixed Password is equal to the user's Secret Data. This will not be the same Secret Data as for the OTP. Each time the status of the user changes between Fixed to OTP Password, a new Secret Data is generated.
- OTP Send True/False for enabling this Identity to sending Fixed Password by SMS or there delivery means. Selecting OTP send also converts the user to Fixed Password mode.
- **Cellular #** Information field. The Identity Cellular Number. Can be used for integration with SMS systems in case this user should get SMS messages.
- **Cellular Type** The Cellular manufacturer and version. Can be used for internal statistics.
- Organization Unit Information field. Can be used for internal statistics.
- **Comment** Information field. Can be used for internal statistics.

Note: Information fields are not mandatory.

The CAT MS allows the following Identity Tool Bar Actions:

CAT Management System Enterprise File Help	Version 4.	8.2.0									
Porter Porter	User # 7 Enc Orp	Add Io Details Login I FrontT Sil (Shregson anization U	lentity 🗐 3 Slarse X Com 😵	dentity Act Update Change i Clear dat Remove Disable 5 Display 5	ions + 🔐 Enab eeed ta entry fields Selected Identitie elected Identitie elected Identitie	e Quick Locate	jpa Joar <u>v</u> Send	Expiration 31/03/2 Cellular # 9725446 Comment	0.0ata 002 ¥ 0.46339 [Cellular Type	
		LinedD		Deploy 5	elected Identitie Folklane	 by Ernal Constitute Bate 		Enabled	FornisationDat		Frank #
		3	agent		sgent	17/11/2011 1	:45p.n.	1	17/11/2021 1	- :45 p.m.	
		z	annei	1	5	17/11/2011 1	:45p.n.	1	17/11/2021 1	ះគឺ p.m.	annei®n
		12	binoigan	E	Brian Morgan	31/03/2012 3	259 p. n.	1	31/03/2022 3	159 p.n.	
		9	iphilips	J	lohin Philipp	31/03/2012 3	259 p. n.	1	31/03/2022 3		
		10	neien	,	Hali Eren	31/03/2012 3	259 p. n.	1	31/03/2022 3	109 p.n.	
		6	ncele	1	elsor	1/12/2011 63	21 p.m.	-1	1/12/2021 6:3	21 p.m.	
		5	KNR	,	anit	1/12/2011 6	11 p.m.	1	1/12/2021 6:1	1 p.m.	ronitizme
	•	7	ionit1	,	onit	31/03/2012 3	258p.n.	-1	31/03/2022 3	:58 p.n.	ron#3me
		В	kn#2		anit	31/03/2012 3	259 p. n.	-1	31/03/2022 3	159 p.m.	ronit@me
		1	1								Ľ

Clear

Pressing the Clear button on the Tools bar will clear all the Data Entry fields.

Filter

The Filter is used to search/select groups or individual Identities. For more information look at: <u>Using the Data Filter</u>

Reset Selection

Pressing the Reset Selection button on the Tools bar will reset the Filter selection and will show all the Identities.



Add Identity

Once the identity details have been entered, press the tool bar Add Identity button and the identity will be added to the database.

Update Identity

To update an existing identity, the Identity must be selected first. When the identity is selected (point and click using the mouse left button on the gray area left of the User ID) the details of the identity are loaded into the data entry fields.

When the identity data has been changed and are ready for update, press the Update task at the Tools Bar tasks list under the Identity Action.

Clear Data Entry Fields

Clear the content of the fields from the last selected Identity details.

Change Seed

To update and identity, the Identity must be selected first. When the identity is selected (point and click using the mouse left button on the gray area left of the User ID) the details of the identity are loaded into the data entry fields.

The Seed is not changed manually. The System will calculate a new Seed for the Identity and store it internally. A new Seed means that the Identity will have a new Secret Data.

Note: When the Seed is changed the Identity must be provided with the new seed, or it will not be able to Login to the Server.

Remove Selected Identities

To remove identities, at least one Identity must be selected first. When the identity is selected (point and click using the mouse left button on the gray area left of the User ID) the details of the identity are loaded into the data entry fields.

Pressing the Remove Tools bar button will erase the identity from the CAT MS.

Disable Selected Identities

The Administrator can use the mouse + shift or CTRL to select groups of Identities and Disable all the selected identities.

Enable Selected Identities

The Administrator can use the mouse + shift or CTRL to select groups of Identities and Enable all the selected identities.



Deploy Selected Identities by SMS or Email

The Administrator can use the mouse + shift or CTRL to select groups of Identities and deploy all the selected identities. That option requires the "Enable CAT Deployment" at <u>Configure</u> <u>CAT Deployment</u> task to be checked.

Deployment is the delivery of the CAT soft token, installation on the Cellular or Windows OS) and setting the Identity details in the CAT, to start viewing the identity OTP.

There are 2 parts in the deployment:

- <u>Installing the CAT soft token</u> Installation is done like an installation of any other software on the device. Usually it will be done by downloading the software from the Internet using a link URL. This link can be keyed manually, or **sent to the cellular by** SMS or Email.
- <u>Setting the Identity details</u> The setting requires 3 items (the rest are defaults). 2 of which are for information only and the third is the Secret Data (seed) that is calculated by the CAT. All 3 items has to be entered into the identity details on setup using the CAT soft token menu. The other option (available on most of the CAT soft tokens) is to **send a Set-up String to the end user (by SMS or Email) to** the end to copy and Past into a Paste field using the "Add Site by Paste" CAT menu option.

Since the Set-up string contains the Secret Data which is the basis for calculating the OTP, the administrator has an option to send the Set-up string with the Secret Data encrypted. In that case, when pasted, the CAT will request a password to open the Secret Data.

Select the Encryption Method	×
Please select one of the following:	
Secet Data Encryption Method	
No Encryption (NOT recommended)	
C Same Password to all selected Identities:	
Verification Text:	
Verification Text will be used only when it was not set before at the CAT Token.	
Message content	
Select the Message text file. If left blank, the default will be used:	
Continue Cancel Deployment	

Entering a password string at the "**Same Key to all identities**" will encrypt all the Identity's Secret Data with that password. If you choose "**No Encryption**" then Secret Data will be in text format and no decryption will be required.



The Administrator has to provide the password to each of the deployed Identities/users. The password is used by the CAT Token to decrypt the Identity's Secret Data.

Message Content - The Administrator is able to send a pre prepared Email or SMS content to selected Identities. If a text file is not selected, the default for Email deployment or SMS will be sent.



Identity OTP Details

This task provides the administrator with the most secured details of each identity:

- The Secret Data
- Current OTP.

The task also enables the administrator to test OTP for a selected identity.

CAT Management System Enterprise	Version -	1.8.3.0						
File Help								
4 b 18 Mi Filter Cl. Reset Selection	Picky	🛸 Enable	OuidkLocabe					
a to a second the second	L		- descretes					
🖂 🏧 Application Tree								
🐵 🚱 System Configuration	Ue	ei Dietallo —						
⊞-∰g System Tools	<u>+</u>	Login	Name Full M	lane	0TP Secret Data (SDI		
Section 2 - S								
Manako OTP Data Iz	LГ	Lises is pol	and Passand		Show OTB Broad Sho			
E - Ly Event Viewer	11-				Show UTP Hepet & Sho	M SD F	lebet SU & Benetake Presipono	<u> </u>
B Badus Management	Te	+ == 0.10						
B- G Reports	1 10	k an u ir-		Veilly 01P				
- 2 About	E	nter the cale	sted Iden@y's OTP:		Verity			
		UserD	LoginNerve	FulNare	Dreafor/Date	Enabled	EspirationDate	Administration
	1	3	agent	-agent	17/11/2011 1:46 p.m.	1	17/11/2021 1:46 p.m.	1
		2	annei	-80	17/11/2011 1:45 p.n.	1	17/11/2021 1:45 p.m.	D
		12	briorgan	Bilan Morgan	31/03/2012 3:59 p.m.	1	31/03/2022 3.59 p.m.	D
		9	iphilip)	John Philips	31/03/2012 3:59 p.m.	1	31/03/2022 3:59 p.m.	D
		10	neren	MaliEten	31/03/2012 3:59 p.m.	1	31/03/2022 3:59 p.m.	D
		6	maala	male	1/12/2011 6/21 p.m.	-1	1/12/2021 8 21 0 10	n
			mail	man a	1/22/2011 0/21 0/21		1/12/07/2012 0.11 e.m.	0
		6	noale	noale	1/12/2011 6:21 p.n.	-1	1/12/2021 @ 21 p.m.	D
			LIDOR	LOOG	11/12/2011 611 68	11	1/12/21/16/11/0.10	1.0

Select the Identity by point and click with the left mouse button on the selection column left to the User ID column.

The selected Identity details will be loaded to the User Details fields. For security reasons the Secret Data and OTP are protected and not presented.

Show OTP button - to see the selected Identity's OTP the administrator and to press the Show OTP button. The action is logged and the current calculated OTP is presented.

Reset & Show SD button - to see the Identity's Secret Data the administrator has to press the Show Secret Data button. The action is logged and a new Secret Data is calculated and presented. The Administrator can change the settings at the <u>System Settings</u> task to prevent Secret Data change when viewed. The button title will change to: **Show SD**.

Reset Secret Data & Generate Response button – to open the Challenge Response window press this button. The challenge is created on the CAT Token, entered in this windows and a response is generated. The response is entered into the CAT Token to create the Secret Data.

Notice – each time the Secret Data is presented it is new. Each time the Secret Data has to be set up again on the Identity's CAT Token or the Identity won't be able to Login. Requesting to Show Secret Data or Challenge Response the secret data – generates a new secret data.

The Administrator can now deliver manually the Secret Data to the Identity, for the Identity's CAT setup.

Note: The OTP is calculated with a time counter that relates to the Server local zone. If the Identity (user) is at a different time zone, his CAT will produce a different OTP that is still



valid. To check if a particular OTP is valid enter/past it into the Verify OTP field and press the Verify button. The system will check the validity of the entered OTP.

Note: If the user is currently set to using Fixed Password, the OTP will not show. Only the Secret Data is presented and the Secret Data is currently the Fixed Password for this user.

The CAT MS allows the following Identity OTP Actions:

Filter

The Filter is used to search/select groups or individual Identities. For more details look at Chapter 4 – <u>Using the Data Filter</u>.

Reset Selection

Pressing the Reset Selection button on the Tools bar will reset the Filter selection and will show all the Identities.

Secret Data Challenge Response

This window opens when pressing the Secret Data Response button at the Identity OTP Details form.

Secret Data Response	
(*) This option is available at some of the CAT Tokens	
Please enter the challenge string generated at your CA Press Generate SD Response to see the response strin Enter theresponse string at your CAT Token.	f Token. g.
1112223333	
Notice - generating the SD Response will create a new for the identity.	Secret Data
Generate SD Response	
The SD Response for your CAT Token	

The Challenge number is generated at the CAT Token. Use the CAT Token Add Site Manually CR menu option. After entering the Site and Account details, the CAT Token presents a Challenge number.

You can find the CAT Token Challenge Response form images at Mega AS web site: <u>www.megaas.com</u>



Press the Generate SD Response button to generate the SD Response number.

Notice – when you generate the SD Response, you are also generating a new Secret Data. You'll be prompted with a message to confirm the step.

(*) This option is available at some of the CA	T Tokens
Please enter the challenge string generated Press Generate SD Response to see the res Enter theresponse string at your CAT Toker	at your CAT Token. sponse string. h.
1112223333	
1112223333 Notice - generating the SD Response will cre for the identity.	sate a new Secret Data
1112223333 Notice - generating the SD Response will cre for the identity. Generate SD Response	sate a new Secret Data
1112223333 Notice - generating the SD Response will cre for the identity. Generate SD Response	eate a new Secret Data

Enter the generated SD Response number at the CAT Token response field and press OK to complete the setting of the Site / Account at the CAT Token.


Events Viewer

Each of the Administrative actions are logged at the Events logs. There are two different logs contents.

Events Management

The Events Management is a utility for cleaning the Log tables.

ile Help ▶ 1Ê	
Application Tree System Configuration System Tools Second Street Stre	Select the Events Log General Events Log Authentication Log Statistics Table EventLog Number of rows: 6
About	First row ID: 1 First row Date: 20/12/2008 4:24:00 p.m. Last row Dit 6 Last row Date: 20/12/2008 4:28:00 p.m. Actions Clear Log Delete Rows from table start to ID: Delete earlier then Date: 2008/12/20 19:50

The Administrator can "Select the Event Table". When the table is selected the statistics box shows basic information regarding the Log table. That is formation can help deciding if and how many rows to delete from the table.

The following Actions are possible for each of the tables:

- Clear table clears all the rows.
- Delete rows from table start to ID Each Log row has an ID number. The ID is
 presented in the Log views. This action will erase all the rows up to the entered ID.
- Delete earlier then date delete from the Log table all the event rows prior to the selected date.



Event Log

The Event Log displays every event but the successful Logins events.

ile Help										
i 🕨 🙀 Filter 🖸 Reset Selection										
Application Tree System Configuration		ID -	Date	UserID	LoginName	FullName	EventID	Description	Comment	ļ
🗈 🛻 System Tools	•	20	11/13/2006 2:46 PM	4	root	root	4	Logon failed	Wrong password	0
Section 1 dentity Manager Section 2 dentity Manager		19	11/10/2006 8:01 PM	8	vincentw	Vincent Write	2	User account created	User vincentw created	4
Event Log		18	11/10/2006 8:01 PM	7	patloe	Pat Loe	2	User account created	User patioe created	4
Authentication Log Radius Management Beports		17	11/10/2006 8:01 PM	6	johnd	John Doe	2	User account created	User johnd created	4
		16	11/10/2006 6:39 PM	4	root	root	3	Password changed	User root	4
About		14	11/10/2006 5:04 PM	5	Amnei	Arnnei Speiser	4	Logon failed	Repeated OTP (02E8	0
		13	11/10/2006 4:57 PM	5	Amnei	Annei Speiser	2	User account created	User Arnnei created	4
		12	11/9/2006 8:49 PM	4	root	root	3	Password changed	User root	4
		11	11/9/2006 8:49 PM	0			1	System initialized	Master key created an	0
		10	11/9/2006 8:49 PM	4	root	root	2	User account created	User root created	С

The Log can be sorted (by pressing on the column headers) and/or filtered by using the Filter.

For producing built-in reports refer to Chapter 3 – <u>Reports</u> tasks.

To produce personalized reports, you can export the information using the System Tools export options and use MS Excel or other reporting tools to open the CSV file and customize a report.

The CAT MS allows the following Event Log Actions:

Filter

The Filter is used to search/select groups or individual events. For more details look at Chapter 4 - Using the Data Filter.

Reset Selection

Pressing the Reset Selection button on the Tools bar will reset the Filter selection and will show all the events.



Authentication Log

The Authentication Log displays only the successful Logins events.

CAT Management System Enterpri	se Versio	on 3.1							
File Help									
🔹 🕨 🐮 👪 Filter 👩 Reset Selection									
Application Tree									
System Configuration		ID	Date	UserID	LoginName	FullName	OTPassword	UserAgent	RemoteAddress
🕀 🛻 System Tools	•	10	11/13/2006 2:46 PM	4	root	root	7C99A5	Unknown	Local
Section 2 S		9	11/10/2006 7:55 PM	4	root	root	EA836A	Unknown	Local
- P Event Log		8	11/10/2006 7:31 PM	4	root	root	87859F	Unknown	Local
Authentication Log		7	11/10/2006 7:24 PM	4	root	root	EEFDF0	Unknown	Local
		6	11/10/2006 6:37 PM	4	root	root	68C13D	Unknown	Local
About		5	11/10/2006 5:15 PM	4	root	root	B48273	Unknown	Local
		4	11/10/2006 5:11 PM	4	root	root	AD0107	Unknown	Local
		2	11/10/2006 5:02 PM	5	Arnnei	Arnnei Speiser	02E81D	test	Radius
		1	11/10/2006 4:46 PM	4	root	root	29655E	Unknown	Local

The Log can be sorted (by pressing on the column headers) and/or filtered by using the Filter.

For producing built-in reports refer to Chapter 3 – <u>Reports</u> tasks.

To produce personalized reports, you can export the information using the System Tools export options and use MS Excel or other reporting tools to open the CSV file and customize a report.

The CAT MS allows the following Event Log Actions:

Filter

The Filter is used to search/select groups or individual events. For more details look at Chapter 4 –<u>Using the Data Filter</u>.

Reset Selection

Pressing the Reset Selection button on the Tools bar will reset the Filter selection and will show all the events.



Radius Management

The Radius Management is available only when the Radius was enabled through the CAT <u>Initiation – Step 3</u>. Using the Radius Management the administrator can:

- Manage the Radius settings Clients, Port, Log file
- Start/Stop the Radius Server
- Debug and test the Radius server

The CAT Radius supports PAP protocol.

Configure Radius

Use this option to add/change Radius clients and/or modify the Radius Server port.

For more information refer to: Configuring the CAT Radius Server

Start/Stop Radius

The Radius Server is started automatically on boot by a Windows OS Service.

Use this option to Start or Stop the Radius Server.

CAT Management System Enterprise V	ersion 4.6.1.0	
File Help		
4 > E		
Application Tree System Configuration System Cools System Tools Add/Change Identity detx Add/Change Identity detx Start Viewer Radius Management Configure Radius Start/Stop Radius Test Radius Reports About	Radius Port: RadiusTxt Log File path: Hide OTP in Log Update Client IP Add Client ip_address 192.168.0.133 192.168.0.139	1812 C:\MegaAS\CATRadiusLogFile.txt Image: started secret Image: started secret Image: started secret Image: started secret testing123 testing123

To stop the Radius Server press the **Stop Radius** button.

If the CAT Monitor is running, the CAT Monitor Icon will change to have a red line:





To start the Radius Server you can either use the CAT Monitor, or you can use the Start Radius button.

🚵 CAT Management System Enterprise V	ersion 4.6.1.0	
File Help		
ં 🔹 🕨 🐮		
 ➡ Application Tree ➡ System Configuration ➡ Application Tree ➡ System Tools ➡ Main Identity Manager ➡ Event Viewer ➡ Radius Management 	To start/Stop the Ra	dius Server please press the Button.
Configure Radius	Last Start/Stop date:	9/02/2011 6:47:47 p.m.
Test Radius ⊕⊒ Reports ∰ About	Start Radius	Normal

You can choose to start the Radius in the default Normal mode, or you can choose to start the Radius in a Debug mode.

When the Radius Server is started in a debug mode, a system window is opened where the Radius Server logs its internal messages for debugging purpose. Using this window the administrator can check the logic behind certain clients' requests being accepted or denied.





Open Radius Txt LogFile

This option is provided opens the Log File using the system default txt files editor.

🚟 CAT Management System Enterprise V	ersion 4.6.1.0
File Help	
i∢ ▶ "€	
Application Tree System Configuration	CATRadiusLogFile.txt - Notepad
System Tools Configure Radius Start\Stop Radius Start\Stop Radius Test Radius Reports About	File Edit Format View Help 23/01/2011 8:34 a.m. 1/23/2011 8:41 AM CAT Radius Debug Console started. 1/23/2011 8:41 AM ===================================

Test Radius

This option is provided for the administrator to check the Radius Server at the end of the CAT MS installation. Please refer to

<u>The Monitor shows the status of</u> the CAT services by a message and color. It will color red the message if the service is not running and green if it is running.

If the CAT is not installed with AD Sync, the related options will not be available in the monitor menu.

Start CAT Radius in Normal Mode - the CAT Radius service will be restarted.

Start CAT Radius in Debug Mode – the CAT Radius service is stopped and the CAT Radius program is started in a debug mode. A console window will open and all the system messages will be printed in the console. The messages will also be written to the text Log File if you have entered a file path.

Stop CAT Radius – will stop the current running CAT Radius.

Manage Radius Clients – opens a quick window for adding or removing clients. For the changes to take affect the CAT Radius has to be restarted.

Set Radius Port - opens a quick window for changing the port number. For the change to take affect the CAT Radius has to be restarted.

Set Radius Log File Path Clients – opens a quick window for entering or changing the Log File path. For the change to take affect the CAT Radius has to be restarted.

Open Radius Log File – opens the text file as entered in the Log File path.

The following option will be visible if the AD Sync was enabled during the installation in Initiation – Step 3. The AD Sync had to be configured using the CAT Identity Management system.



Run CAT AD Sync now – if the AD Sync is enabled, this option will start the service and cause a soon as possible run of the AD Sync.

Stop AD Sync – will stop the service.

Open AD Sync Log File – opens the AD Sync Log File as defined in the CAT Identity Management system.



Testing the CAT Radius Service_.



Reports

CAT MS Enterprise includes a number of default report formats.



Combined with the Filter option they provide a strong Reporting tool.

When a Report format is selected, the CAT MS opens automatically the Data Filter option allowing you to select the Report records using a GUI or making advanced selections and sorting using SQL sentences.

For more information about the Data Filter refer to: Chapter 3 – Using the Data Filter.

Events List

/iew Report				
	of 1 🕨	X + 🖸 🛃	🛃 🔲 🛍 🛃 🕇 100%	✓ Find Next
7/21/2008 2:36:24 PM			CAT Events Log	CATT
Date	Login Name	Full Name	Description	Comment
7/21/2008 1:19:14 PM	root	root	User account created	User root created
7/21/2008 1:19:14 PM			System initialized	Master key created and stored
7/21/2008 1:19:22 PM	root	root	Password changed	User root
7/21/2008 1:20:20 PM			User account created	User jphilips created
7/21/2008			User account created	User meren created



Users List

🔡 View Rep	oort						
	🚺 of 1 🕨 🕨	🗧 🔕 🏚 📑	100)%	Fi	ind Next	
11/15/2006 11:11:53 AM CAT Users List							
User ID	Login Name	Full Name	Creation Date	Expiration Date	Enabled	Org Unit	
4	root	root	11/9/2006 8:49:07 PM	11/9/2007 8:49:07 PM	-1		
5	Arnnei	Arnnei Speiser	11/10/2006 4:57:20 PM	11/10/2007 4:57:20 PM	-1	Management	
6	johnd	John Doe	11/10/2006 8:01:08 PM	11/10/2007 8:01:08 PM	-1		
7	patloe	Pat Loe	11/10/2006 8:01:09 PM	11/10/2007 8:01:09 PM	-1		
8	vincentw	Vincent Write	11/10/2006 8:01:10 PM	11/10/2007 8:01:10 PM	-1		
<							>

Logons by Hours

Distribution of the selected records from the Authentication Log by the time of the logon.





Events by Date

Distribution of the selected records from the Events Log by the event date.





About

CAT MS About window provides few information details about the CAT AS and an access to the CATMS License Agreement.

When the CAT MS is installed the administrator is required to read and accept the CAT License Agreement prior to completing the installation and starting to use the system.

A bout the CAT	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Mega AS Consulting Ltd	CAT
Product CAT Management System Version 3.11.0.0 Copyright © Mega AS Ltd. All rights reserved. CAT Identity Management is a TF such as Cellulars and PDAs for Warning	Licensed to Intenational Business Men J.D. Albernathy A OTP System using handsets or Online Identity Protection
This computer program is protected by copyright la duplication or distribution of this program, or any po criminal penalties, and will be prosecuted to the ma Show CAT License Agreement	w and international treaties. Unauthorized ortion of it, may result in severe civil or aximum extent possible under the law.



Chapter 4 – CAT Web Services

General Description

The CAT API Web Services are a set of methods that enable calls to the CAT AS to perform certain tasks through the Internet / Intranet. It also enables certain requests to come from the Internet to the CAT AS.

The Web Services tasks' categories are:

- Existing users' tasks:
 - Authenticate Identity
 - Request automatic deployment of user's Account.
 - Request an OTP to be sent to the user by SMS or other delivery means as setup by the administrator
- New Users (Registering at the enterprise Web Site):
 - Request to register as CAT user and deploy the new Account
 - Import the deployed Account details to the CAT Cellular Token from the Internet
- General:
 - Query the server time
- Administration Tasks:
 - Enable / Disable / Remove identities
 - Show SD for selected identity

Installation and customization

The services are installed on a Windows Serve. For enhanced security use the IIS to configure the CAT AS API Service is to be accessible to only enterprise Web Site. SSL can also be used with the Web Services.

The services installation package can be found at the following folder:

Installing the CAT API Web Service (Optional)

Once the service is installed, you have to configure the CAT AS to enable the service:

Customize Web Services



Web Services methods

Table of CAT API Web Service methods:

Method	Description
AdminDeleteldentity	Used to delete an Identity. The identity is removed from the CAT AS.
	Method parameters:
	<i>String strAdminLoginName</i> – LoginName such as root. Must be an administrator.
	String strAdminPassword – Identity password String strDeleteLoginName – LoginName of the identity to be
	<i>String strServicePassword</i> – The service password as defined in the Customizing Web Services option.
AdminDisableIdentity	Used to disable an Identity. The identity stays listed in the CAT AS.
	Method parameters:
	<i>String strAdminLoginName</i> – LoginName such as root. Must be an administrator.
	String strAdminPassword – Identity password String strDisableLoginName – LoginName of the identity to be disabled.
	<i>String strServicePassword</i> – The service password as defined in the Customizing Web Services option.
AdminEnableIdentity	Used to enable an Identity that was disabled earlier.
	Method parameters:
	<i>String strAdminLoginName</i> – LoginName such as root. Must be an administrator.
	String strAdminPassword – Identity password String strEnableLoginName – LoginName of the identity to be disabled.
	<i>String strServicePassword</i> – The service password as defined in the Customizing Web Services option.
AdminGetIdentitySD	Used by an administrator to get an Identity Secret Data.
	Method parameters:
	String strAdminLoginName – LoginName such as root. Must be an administrator.
	String strLoginName – LoginName of the identity that will return the
	String strServicePassword – The service password as defined in the Customizing Web Services option.
GetCATToken	Used by the Get CAT ASP page for downloading the SMS deployed personal CAT to the cellular.



QueryClock	Returns the CAT AS Server time: yyyyMMddhhmm
	It can be used by the Enterprise Web Service to show the current CAT AS Server time. This way, the users can make sure their Cellular's time matches the Server time. Only the minutes has to be matched.
RegisterNewUser	Add a new Identity to CAT AS and deploy the account data to the user.
	Method parameters:
	String LoginName - a unique new LoginName (User ID) for the new identity. String FullName - The user full name. String Email - The user Email. String Cellular - The user cellular phone number. String EcryptPW - A password that will be used to encrypt the deployed CAT token when SendCAT option is used. String ServicePassword - The service password as defined in the Customizing Web Services option. String SendCAT - Must have one of the following values:
	 Donotsend byEmail bySMS.
	Sends a deployment url to the Email or Cellular number of the new Identity.
	For more details about the SendCAT option for easy deployment read the More about easy deployment chapter.
RequestSDResponse	Generating an Encrypted Secret Data in response to the end user CAT challenge. This is another secured option for providing the end user an encrypted Secret Data (only numbers) for adding a CAT new site, using the CAT Menu. This option is not available on all CAT tokens.
	Method parameters:
	<i>String LoginName</i> – LoginName of the requesting identity <i>String EcryptPW</i> – The challenge number as displayed on the CAT Token of the requesting identity.
	The response is entered in the CAT Token form and translated into the SD of the identity.

RequestSendOTP	Once the user is authenticated, he can receive an OTP (by SMS or other means) as a second factor authentication to predefine cellular number or Email etc.
	It is to be used AFTER the user has been authenticated by another method, for example – a fixed password.
	<i>String LoginName</i> – LoginName of the identity that the SMS is sent to
	String ServicePassword - The service password as defined in the Customizing Web Services option.
	String OTPRequestPassword – not required.
VerifyOTP	Used to Authenticate an Identity. User enters his User Id and OTP (or Fixed Password).
	String UserID – The LoginName of the identity to be authenticated String OTP – The authenticated one time password generated by the CAT Token
	Customizing Web Services option.

Using the CAT Web Services

The CAT Web Services are Microsoft .Net based and can be called by any scripting language.

You can find a full

r Authentication Token



CAT Templates

To install CAT Templates open the: C:\MegaAS\CATManagementSystem\WebServices\CATTemplates folder and run the: CATTemplatesInstaller.msi

The installation includes the source code of the ASP.NET web site. After installation, check the web.config file. Some of the API services require a service password. This password is set in the Web Services Configuration option and has t be updated in the web.config file.

If the API Services are enabled you'll be able to open and use the CAT Templates pages.

	Andows Unternet Explorer	
😥 🗈 Mariji ezden pize	NELITE E PARTY N Const	21
Ble Edit Your Favorites Icols Help	pct ls 🖤	
Favorites 🖉 CAT External Services APJ To	emplates 🗿 + 🔂 + 🗂 app + Bage + Safety +	• Tgala - 🙀 + 🔹
CAT AS Services	API Templates	
Query Server clock	QueryClock method. Returns the CAT AS Server time: yyyyMMddthmm	
Login template	VeriliyOTP method. Authenticate an Identity using the OTP	
Register & Deploy New User	RegisterNewUser method. Add a new user to CAT AS and deploy the account data for the user to retroive.	
Send OTP to registered user	RequestSendOTP method. Once the user is authenticated, he can recieve an OTP (by SMS or other means) as a second factor authentication to predefint cellular number or Email etc.	
	This sample is based on the Send OTP to registered user. The user is	
Active Directory authentication and Sending SMS OTP	authonticated by his Active Directory password. On successful authentication, an OTP is sent by SMS to the user.	

The CAT Templates Menu page

This page is the access to the listed pages, each page demonstrating the use of another API method.



The Query Server Clock template

QueryClock method template -	Microsoft Internet Explorer			<u>_ ×</u>
<u>File E</u> dit <u>V</u> iew F <u>a</u> vorites <u>T</u> o	ols <u>H</u> elp			1
] 🔇 Back 👻 🕤 👻 📓 💰 ,	🔎 Search 🛛 👷 Favorites 🛛 🖉 🕇	💩 🗖 🗖 🛍	8	
Address 🕘 http://localhost/CATTem	plates/QueryClock.aspx	💌 🔁 Go	Links ど CATASAPIService	»
CAT QueryClock method tem Method returns a date & time	Templates plate. Press the button to string of the format: yyyyMMdd	execute the	method.	*
Returned string value:	RC=0&TIME=20081220044	4		
Formated time:	2008-12-20 04:44			
Query Server Time				
CAT is a product of <u>Mega AS</u>	<u>Consulting Itd</u> © All rights res	erved		
Done			Local ir	ntranet 🖉

In this page, you press the Query Server time button.

The Query Clock method is performed and the time string is returned.



The Login Template

	• • • •
Address Abitto: ((localbost/cattemplates/l.ooin.aspx	🗸 🖉 🖾 🔹
	3 6 12
	Californi Indiana Indiana
	CG/ANT
CAT Templates	0000
VerifyOTP method template. Press the button to	execute the method.
UserID:	
OTP:	
Password	
Login	
Madro-d assessed	
Method returns:	
RC=0 - if the Login was successful	
KC=n&EKKOK=Error message - if Login failed.	
	12257

In this page enter the identity User ID, OTP and Password (if it has one – only administrator and support have fixed passwords in the CAT).

Press the Login. VerifyOTP method is performed and success or failed result is returned.



The Register New User Template

RegisterNewUser method tellip	late - Windows Internet Explorer		
🕒 🐨 😰 http://docalhoatti/ca	t Berglaten Porjetet Neol Joir anno	🗶 🖻 🕂 🗶 🔼 n	ng
Ble Edit You Favorites Jo	8 H40 I PC	t ls 🖷	
PavorRes BregisterNewLiser	wethod template	Q • Q •	💷 mps + Bage + Safety + Tools + 🚯+
🕐 сатт	emplates	CAT	-
RegisterNewUser metho	d template. Press the button	to execute the method.	
UserID:			
Full Name:	2		
Email			
Celhiar:			
Encrypt with:			
Send Deployment Message:	Donotsend		
Register & Deploy	DYSMS		
disthed returns			
RC=0&SITEKEY=XXXXXX can use it on the CAT Cellular	X - if the registration was successfi token to retrieve the generated Site .	d. Show the Site key to the re Account	gistering user so he
RC=n&ERROR=Error messa	je - if Logia failed.		
		1 C F	
CAT is a product of Mega AS	Consulting hd © All rights reserve	d	
rit		Rot	Localinfranat 14 100% •

The RegisterNewUser method is used to open a new user in the CAT Management System. This method should be enabled at the <u>Customize Web Services</u> by checking the **Enable External Registration**.

The Method creates a new User ID with Full Name, Email, and Cellular Number.

If the **SMS CAT Token to deployed Identities** option in <u>Customize SMS Services</u> is checked and a Cellular Number was entered then a link to the CAT is sent by SMS to the identity. The sent CAT contains the user's Secret Data. Enter a password into **Encrypt with** field if the information is to be encrypted.

The **Service Password** is your SMS Service password when you are using the Mega AS SMS Service. It is not required if you are using your own SMS provider.

Notice – Encrypting the SD is detected by selected CAT tokens. Make sure your end user has one of those.



The Send OTP Template

ReprestSend0TP method template - Windows Internet E	islarer			
🚱 💮 🐐 🖪 http://bcahout//caldarglabor/SatutOTE ages		<u>·</u> 8	fy X Zmg	P 1
Ele Edit Yow Fgrantes Icols Help	p	ct Is 🖷		
Pavarkes ProcestSendOTP method template			🗿 • 🗊 • 👘 • Base •	Safety + Tools - 🙀+ 🇯
			-	
CAT Templates			CAT	
CAT rempiates				
RequestSendOTP method template. Press t	he buttor	n to execute th	e method.	
UserID				
Request Password	(use to au	thenticate the req	uest)	
Send OTP				
Method returns:				
RC=0 - if Send OTP was successful. RC=n&ERROR=Error message - if Send OTP failed.				
		1		
Tokan on the theory and the		2		
CAT is a product of Mega AS Consulting Itd @ All ri	ghts reserv	red		
Dave			No Mucal Infraret	F. * 1, 100% *

The SendOTP method is used to send by SMS an OTP to the Identity's predefined Cellular number.

This method should be enabled at the <u>Customize Web Services</u> by checking the CAT AS API Service and the Enable SMS Passwords Service option in <u>Customize SMS</u> <u>Services</u> has to be checked.

The **Request Password** field is for your application to verify the identity of the end user before sending the OTP. This could be an Active Directory password (see next template) or it could be another database password etc.



Active Directory authentication and SMS OTP

Explorer
Search 👷 Favorites 🚱 😥 🎲 🔄 🛄 🛄 🖏
:es/ADLoginAndRequestSendOTP.aspx 🗾 🛃 Go 🗍 Links 🍓 CATA
emplates
Directory password and Send OTP to user. DTP enabled)
This item is set at the Web.Config file
This item is set at the Web Config file. If empty - the default LDAP Path will be used
ec used.

This template includes sample code for Active Directory authentication and using the RequestSendOTP method.

UserID – is the Active Directory user id.

AD Password – is the Active Directory Password of the User ID.

The SMS Service password and the LDAP Active Directory Path has to be set in the Web.Config file:

<add key="IdapPATH" value="LDAP://youradpath"/>

<add key="SMSServicePW" value="yourMegaASSMSServicePassword"/>

When pressing the "**Please send OTP**" button the User ID is authenticated and if successful, an OTP is generated and SMSed to the user's Cellular phone.



Active Directory authentication and Challenge Response

Laber Distance Engl	avitas Tasla Usla					
Elle Edit View Fav	orites <u>I</u> ools <u>H</u> elp	-				
G Back * 🕤 * 💌	🖀 👔 🏸 Search 🦙 Favorite	s 😢 📴 🖗		3		
Address 😂 http://localho	st/CATTemplates/GetSDResponse.a:	spx	🗾 🔁 Go	Links 🕑 CATASAI	PIService	CAT External Services A
() C A	AT Templates	8		CAT		
Authenticate usir	ng Active Directory pass	sword and the	en generat	e a Secret Data	a respo	onse.
This template she	ows how existing users	can get their	Secret Da	a in a challeng	ge / res	ponse manner.
The end user has	to be already registere	d in the CAT :	evetem			
The shallongs is	managerstand at the CATT	akan Tha raa	system.	to be entered	haaka	the CATTeken
The challenge is	generated at the CAT T	oken. The res	ponse has	to be entered	back a	t the CAT Token.
The challenge is (*) not All cat versions s	generated at the CAT To support challenge / response	oken. The res	ponse has	to be entered	back a	t the CAT Token.
The challenge is (*) not All cat versions s	generated at the CAT T upport challenge / response	oken. The res	ponse has	to be entered	back a	t the CAT Token.
The challenge is (*) not All cat versions s UserID:	generated at the CAT To upport challenge / response	oken. The res	ponse has	to be entered	back a	it the CAT Token.
The challenge is (*) not All cat versions s UserID: CAT Challenge:	generated at the CAT To support challenge / response	oken. The res	ponse has	to be entered	back a	it the CAT Token.
The challenge is (*) not All cat versions s UserID: CAT Challenge: AD Password:	generated at the CAT T upport challenge / response	oken. The res	ponse has	to be entered	back a	it the CAT Token.
The challenge is (') not All cat versions s UserID: CAT Challenge: AD Password: AD Path:	generated at the CAT To upport challenge / response	oken. The res (Can be hid	ponse has	to be entered	back a	it the CAT Token.
The challenge is (') not All cat versions s UserID: CAT Challenge: AD Password: AD Path:	generated at the CAT To support challenge / response	oken. The res (Can be hide	ponse has	to be entered	back a	it the CAT Token.
The challenge is (') not All cat versions s UserID: CAT Challenge: AD Password: AD Path:	generated at the CAT To support challenge / response	oken. The res (Can be hid	ponse has	to be entered	back a	it the CAT Token.
The challenge is (') not All cat versions s UserID: CAT Challenge: AD Password: AD Path: Get SD Response	generated at the CAT To support challenge / response	oken. The res (Can be hide	jonse has	to be entered	back a	it the CAT Token.
The challenge is (') not All cat versions s UserID: CAT Challenge: AD Password: AD Path: Get SD Response	generated at the CAT To support challenge / response	oken. The res (Can be hid	den)	to be entered	back a	it the CAT Token.
The challenge is (') not All cat versions s UserID: CAT Challenge: AD Password: AD Path: Get SD Response	generated at the CAT To support challenge / response	oken. The res (Can be hid	den)	to be entered	back a	it the CAT Token.

This template includes sample code for Active Directory authentication and using the RequestSDResponse method.

UserID – is the Active Directory user id.

CAT Challenge – is the challenge number generated at the CAT Token

AD Password – is the Active Directory Password of the User ID.

AD Path – is the LDAP Active Directory Path. The template tries to detect the default AD Path.

When pressing the "**Get SD Response**" button the User ID is authenticated and if successful, an SD Response number is generated. This number is required for the CAT Token Add Site Manually CR menu option. When the number is entered into the CAT, the site is defined and user will see the OTP.



An Account is the virtual token the CAT manages. It is the required data for the CAT to generate an OTP on the Cellular. The Account consists of data such as:

- Web Site name
- User ID
- Secret Data
- OTP Type
- OTP Length
- Etc.

An Account can be created manually (using the CAT Menu item Add Account Manually) or it can be created and incorporated into a CAT package that is saved on the Internet under a unique name.

The action of sending the URL of the package to the user by SMS is called – **CAT Deployment**. Once the URL SMS is received the user can download the CAT by using the Cellular "Go To Web Address" option (or similar, depending on the user's cellular menu).

The CAT will immediately start to install. When the CAT is opened, the Account and OTP will be available for the user.

It is recommended that the user secures his CAT with a password and verification text.



More about easy deployment

One of the hurdles of strong authentication is the deployment of the OTP tokens to the end users. Deployment includes:

- Token delivery (and installation in the case of soft token)
- Token activation
- Token management and maintenance

Easy deployment means – less work for the administrator, faster start for the end user and less overheads for the enterprise.

Hard tokens for example have to be purchased from the supplier, delivered to enterprise and then hand delivered to the end user, the activation has to be done by the administrator and the token device has to be purchased. Each time the token is lost or broken or the battery ends a new hard token has to be purchased.

The CAT is a soft token designed to overcome those time consuming hurdles and related costs. The delivery can be done through the Internet; it is instantaneous with no need to wait for delivery or for a purchase. We do not manage tokens – we manage Identities. The tokens are free. The end user or administrator can install any number of CAT soft tokens.

The CAT software token can be delivered to the registering users in any way the enterprise chooses: from automatic sending of the software to new registering users, to personal and secured installation of the CAT on each cellular by an administrator or support person.

The CAT Token delivery can be done by sending a download link to the cellular (or Windows OS). Sending can be done by SMS, Email or any other mean. Each cellular OS has its own CAT soft token download URL. The update URLs can be found at <u>http://www.megaas.com</u>

The registration of a User to a CAT protected server is usually done by the Administrator. This is the case when the enterprise is allowing access to the server only to known identities. For example, a Bank allows Bank registered clients to access their existing accounts. The Admin registers new users using the CAT Management System.

On the other hand, there are web sites that allow anonymous users to register to the web site and start using its facilities. This is an open access web site and users from all over the world can join. For example, ICQ and AMAZON are open access web sites that you are invited to register to, in order to make use of their content & services. In this case, the act of registration to the web site has to also register the user at the CAT Authentication Server for the next Login Authentication. This registration is done by request from the Enterprise Web Server using the CAT API Web Service.

Creating an Account in the CAT Token can be done manually. Using the CAT Token Menu the user is required to enter few details including:

- Web Site name simple textual name for the user convenience
- User ID simple textual name for the user convenience
- Secret Data this is the Seed for creating the OTPs and synchronizing with the CAT AS. The Secret Data has to be provided to the user prior to adding the account manually.
- OTP Type Mixed Characters & Numbers, Just numbers, Fixed password



CAT Token Menu option - Add Site Manually (See the CAT Token user guide)

CAT Security	
Add Site Manually	
Site name:	
User ID:	
Secret Data:	
Retype SD:	
Password Type:	
OTP DIFixed Password	
OTP Length: 6	
Back Save	

Providing the Secret Data to the CAT user can be done in any way the enterprise chooses to. For example, some Banks today provide Credit Cards to customers by mail. Other Banks provide the Credit Cards at the branch where the customer can be identified with credentials. Similarly the Secret Data can be sent to registered customer by SMS, Email, Mail, Special delivery etc... or it can be handed by the Administrator.

To avoid the necessity to deliver the Secret Data manually or by third party, the CAT has the <u>Deploy Selected Identities</u> service.

Using the <u>Deploy Selected Identities</u> option the administrator sends an SMS to a group of selected identities. The SMS contains a personal URL link for each identity. The URL is pointing to a predefined CAT location that contains all the Account details.

When the user downloads the URL, he can immediately start working.

9:3	7 ам
CAT Security	
CAT Security	
HSBC , myaccnt1	
OTP: 20d325	
Facebook , Arnnei	
HSBC , myaccnt1	
Skype, arnneisp	

More about Send OTP (SMS, Email,....)

To use the CAT AS with a sent OTP you need to:

- Configure the CAT AS to send OTP on request.
- Set identities to receive an OTP.

To <u>configure the CAT AS to send OTP</u> you have to configure the delivery method first by enabling and configuring one of the following:

- <u>Configure Using SMS</u> Enabling delivery of SMS messages. The option is different to the next 2 options. SMS delivery requires setting an SMS provider API. This API may require any of the next 2 options.
- <u>Configure Using Emails</u> Enabling delivefry of Email messages.
- Configure Using ASP Enable using Active Pages to process an API script.

Once the delivery is enabled and set you can Configure Sending OTP.

A CAT Identity can be configured to one of the following Authentication methods:

- One Time Password (OTP). A password that changes every minute and cannot be used again once it was used. This is the default.
- Fixed Password. A password that does not change.
- <u>Sent OTP</u>. A Fixed password that is delivered to the user by external means such as SMS or Email. The Sent OTP is valid for a predefined number of minutes from the time it was sent and cannot be used again once it was used.

Identities that are set to "Sent OTP" will be authenticated by a two staged process. First, an OTP has to be sent and a time stamp is saved, than, the OTP has to be entered and it will be checked for expiration and validity.



OTP can be sent by the Send OTP Web Service or by the CAT Radius.

When <u>using the Send OTP of the CAT API Web Service</u> the service has to be installed and enabled. The request for sending the OTP is generated by the Enterprise Web Service after the user has been authenticated by another method such as a Fixed Password. The OTP is usually used as a second authentication factor.

<u>To use the CAT Radius with a send OTP</u> you have to <u>Configure Additional Password</u> for the first step. For example, set the additional password to be the identity's Active Directory password. You also have to set your Login procedure to a Radius Challenge respond after entering the Active Directory.

The CAT Radius is first passed the identity id and active directory password. After authenticating the details the CAT Radius send the OTP to the identity and will respond with a Radius Challenge and wait for the next authentication request from the same identity to include the sent OTP.



Chapter 5 – Additional Tasks

The CAT MS Tools bar

The CAT Tools bar provides fast access to general options and to specific forms option.

The base option from left to right:

🚵 CAT Management S
File Help
🔹 🌒 隆 🏙 Filter

- Move up the Application Tree
- Move down the Application Tree
- Open the Application Tree to show all tasks
- The Data Filter is a specific option described in the following section. It is available only for certain Application Tree tasks.

All tools bar option will show a yellow tool tip when pointed at with enhanced explanation of the tool task purpose.

Using the Data Filter

The Data Filter is a Selection GUI that is available as a Toolbar option for the following Application Tree tasks:

- Identity Management tasks available on the tools bar
- Event Viewer tasks available on the tools bar
- Report formats opens automatically on selection of the report format

The Data Filter opens with predefined list of selection fields.

The selection fields can be categorized as:

- Numeric fields allow you select and exact number or a rage of numbers
- Character fields allow you to select any substring
- Dates allow you to select an exact date or a range of dates



- Character field with a list of values allows you to select multiple values
- Field with a drop down list allows you to select a value from the list

For example:

😸 Data Filter	
Selection Instructions Please enter your selectio Use the Show SQL buttor	n and use the OK or Cancell buttons to continue. h to view/modify the generated SQL Select command.
LoginName	John
FullName	
CreationDate	□11/16/2006 ▼ ^T • □11/16/2006 ▼
Enabled	All 🗸
ExpirationDate	□11/16/2006 ▼ To □11/16/2006 ▼
Email	
Comment	
Administrator	All 🗸
SMSEnabled	All 🗸
SMSNumber	
CellularNo	
CellularType	All
OrgUnit	Accounting Amninistration
	Development Management
ОК	Don't Select Show SQL

Pressing the OK will execute the selection of – All Login Names that contain John in the Organization Units of – Accounting and Administration.

The value "All" in the fields Enabled, Administrator, SMS Enabled and Cellular Type indicates that they were not used in this selection.

The dates Creation Date and Expiration Date were not used either. To use a date, you have to check the date.



Advanced SQL Statements

The Filter GUI covers most of the data selection requirements, but for those who need more advanced SQL selections there is the Show SQL option.

Show SQL
You can Unlock the SQL TextBox and change it. You must successfuly test it in order to execute it.
Unlock SQL TextBox and allow changing
SELECT USERID, LOGINNAME, FULLNAME, CREATIONDATE, ENABLED, EXPIRATIONDATE, EMAIL, COMMENT, ADMINISTRATOR, CREATOR, SMSENABLED, SMSNUMBER, CELLULARNO, CELLULARTYPE, ORGUNIT, RANDOM FROM USERS WHERE ((LoginName) LIKE '%John%') AND ((OrgUnit = 'Accounting') OR (OrgUnit = 'Amninistration')))
Back to Filter Form Test SQL Exit and Execute

The above Show SQL is the translation of the previous Data Filter into an SQL statement. If you know SQL, you can modify the statement.

To enable modification of the SQL check the "Unlock SQL TextBox". Once you are done with the changes to the SQL Statement – you must Test the new SQL statement.

If the tested is successful you can "Exit and Execute" the modified SQL Statement.

Resetting the Data Filter selection

To reset the current selection in any of the data forms use the reset selection Tools bar option.





Using legacy Server Databases

The CAT MS supports 3 types of databases:

- MS Access for small installations. The CATDB.mdb file is provided with the CAT MS to be used for demonstration only.
- MS SQL Server
- MySQL

The CATDB.mdb comes with all the required tables and queries. When the administrator selected to use MS SQL Server or MySQL, the CATDB database space has to be built in those databases prior to performing Initiation – Step 2.

There are two ways to build the CATDB database into another legacy database.

- Use a database converter and import the CATDM.mdb into the legacy database (MySQL, MS SQL Server).
- Use the provided SQL Scripts that can be found in the SQL Scripts sub folder of the installation folder. Notice – the provided scripts may have to be customized to your particular DB version. Some knowledge of SQL is required.

When importing the CATDB.mdb, make sure that all the Indexes and queries have been imported correctly and that all tables except the "EventTypes" table are empty. Check the fields' lengths and types that they match the MS Access definitions.

Building MySQL DB

Open MySQL Administrator tool and run the "MySQLCATDB.sql" SQL Script found in the SQL Scripts folder. This will create the "catdb" database and required tables.

Use the "catdb" database in the DSN you define.

Building MS SQL Server

Open the MS SQL Server Management Studio and run the "MSSQLServer.sql" SQL Script found in the SQL Scripts folder. This will create the "CATServer" database and required tables.

Use the "CATServer" database in the DSN you define.

DSN

In the case of CAT AS installation with CAT Web Services, you need to define an additional DSN named *CATAPIServices* to the CAT database.



Chapter 6 – The Cellular Authentication Token

How does it work

The Cellular Authentication Token – CAT is a software token. The CAT has several versions for different OS and devices. The most common environment is Cellular device that can run Android or iOS.

You can find lists of supported devices in the Mega AS Ltd web site.

The CAT is stand-alone and does not require special features or active communication. It does not use SMS and has no hidden expenses.

Once the user has installed the CAT and setup the site details the user can view the site OTP. Based on an internal algorithm, the CAT shows a new One Time Password (OTP) every 60 seconds.

Installing the CAT on a Cellular

At <u>Mega AS Ltd web site</u> you can find detailed and updated information about the CAT installation and CAT soft tokens range.

Each Cellular device has a way to install local applications and/or games. The CAT is installed like any other cellular game on the supported device. If you don't know how to install a game on your device please contact your Cellular services provider or consult with <u>Mega</u> <u>AS Support Team</u>.

The current URL for installing on an Android device is: www.megaas.com/downloads/catandv2.jad





The CAT has a local data store where it keeps and manages encrypted information. A site is a remote Server that you have a User Id to Login to.

When you start using the CAT, you have to add a new site using the Menu. That will be the site you want to login to using the One Time Password generated by the CAT.

📳 📶 堡 9:42 ам		
CAT Menu		
Add Site Manually		
Quick Add Site paste string		
Update Site		
Delete Site		
Set Password		
About CAT		
Back		

There are two options:

Add Site Manually

CAT Security	强 📊 🕑 9:45 ам	
Add Site Manually		
Site name:		
User ID:		
Secret Data:		
Retype SD:		
Password Type:		
💿 отр 🔘	Fixed Password	
OTP Length:	6	
Back	Save	

When you "Add New Site Manually" you are requested to enter the following information:



- Site Name A short string that will be the site name. For example: MegaAS for the Mega AS Consulting Ltd site or HSBC for HSBC Bank etc.
- User Id: is your User Id at this particular site.
- Secret Data a short string that you're getting from the Site administrator. The Secret
 Data is a unique identifier sometimes referred to as Seed. This identifier is a unique
 personal string per Identity per Site. It is different for the same identity in different
 sites. The Secret Data is produced by the CAT MS at the Server and has to be
 delivered to the user. Refer to <u>Deploying the CAT</u>.
- OTP (default) or Fixed password you can use the CAT to store all your Fixed passwords as well as generate OTPs for the sits using the CAT Authentication Server. When you define a new site you can choose the password type by checking the OTP or Fixed. As default – the OTP is checked.

Quick Add Site Paste string



This option requires the administrator to send you (by SMS or Email) your unique **paste string**. The string contains all the site information including the Secret Data. For additional security, the Secret Data can be encrypted in which case the administrator will have to give you a **Password** to enter. Press **Continue** and the site is added.



After saving, the new site it automatically becomes the defaults site. From now on each time you open the CAT this site will be on the screen with the OTP showing.



You can manage any number of sites under the same CAT. Once you have multiple sites defined, the last one selected becomes the default site.

Notice – at any one time, there may be differences between the different CAT soft tokens for the different cellular OSs.


Deploying the CAT

CAT Deployment is providing the items that the end user needs:

- The CAT software. The user has to install the CAT software on one or more of the supported environments and devices.
- Delivering to the user its Secret Data for your site.

Both items require consideration and to be in accordance with the organization security policy.

Do not hesitate to consult with your local CAT distributor or Mega AS Consulting Ltd support team.

Also see more about easy deployment (Chapter 5)

The CAT Software

The CAT software can be downloaded from a number of sites by the end user to the device. Each organization can consider getting permission from Mega AS Consulting Ltd to provide the software from their server.

Alternatively the organization can:

- Have the CAT preinstalled on all employees (CAT users) Cellulars by the business cellular service provider.
- Send a one-time SMS message or Email to the users Cellulars. The message containing the CAT download URL can help the users to do a fast download from a secured source.
- Have the Administrator summon the end users and help them to install the CAT.

The Secret Data

Similarly, the following options can be considered for delivery of the Secret Data to a user:

- Sending a onetime SMS or Email to the user with the Secret Data upon registration. The Secret Data can be delivered encrypted for additional security.
- Mailing the Secret Data to the user in a similar way to a Credit Card PIN mailing
- Hand delivery of the Secret Data by the administrator



Appendix

New in CAT AS Version 4.1.0

- <u>Chapter 4 CAT Web Services</u>
- Installing the CAT Web Services (Optional)
- <u>Customize Web Services</u>
- Customize SMS Services
- Add/Change Identity Details
- Deployed Identities' Details
- Events Management

New in CAT AS Version 4.2.0

• A New Support package for the help desk

New in CAT AS Version 4.3.0

- Active Directory Password verification option
- Support for AD Groups CATAdministrators and CATSupport
- Support for OATH TOTP authentication algorithm for Numeric OTP

New in CAT AS Version 4.4.0

- New Active Directory advanced filter option with AD Tree and support for embedded groups
- Change in behavior when displaying the Identity OTP and Secret Data
- Controlling OTP Length
- A new Secret Data challenge response setting option
- New Template for Active Directory authentication and SMS OTP sending
- New Support for a new Mega AS Ltd SMS service provider.



New in CAT AS Version 4.5.0

- The main feature of 4.5.0 is a rewrite of the CAT Web Services for performance and simplicity.
- Full support for SMS deployment and SMS OTP sending through external SMS provider in addition to the current available option of using Mega AS SMS provider.
- New Email deployment service for Email deployment end users.
- Support of the new CAT mini Radius Server. This will be the future default Radius.
- Support for FreeRadius 1.1.7 for windows
- Clear fields option for Add/Change Identities option.
- No need for SMS License Key. The SMS module is fully integrated with the CAT AS.
- Simplified DSN selection. The DB type is automatically detected.
- Additional templates for the CAT deployment by SMS.
- Updated SQL Scripts for MS SQL Server and MySQL databases.
- Internal performance issues and bug fixing.

New in CAT AS Version 4.6.0

- The main feature of 4.6.0 the new CAT mini Radius Server replacing the usage of FreeRadius. The CAT mini Radius is Windows .Net based application that supports Windows Server 20XX, Vista, XP, 7.
- Changing

New in CAT AS Version 4.8.x

- The main feature of 4.8.is the extended support for sending OTP by SMS or Email. We have also added new features for easy deployment of the CAT soft token. These new features are supported by our new CAT soft tokens.
- Additional settings and more control for the administrator.
- Improved performance.
- Few fixes to known issues



The CAT MS License Agreement

Important - Read Carefully:

This End User License Agreement ("Software License Agreement") is a legal document between you and Mega AS Consulting Ltd. (MASC). It is important that you read this document before using the CAT software ("Software") and any accompanying documentation , including, without limitation printed materials, 'online' files, or electronic documentation ("Documentation"). By clicking the "I agree" and "Next" buttons below, or by installing, or otherwise using the Software, you agree to be bound by the terms of this Software License Agreement as well as the MASC Privacy Policy ("Privacy Policy") including, without limitation, the warranty disclaimers, limitation of liability, data use and termination provisions below, whether or not you decide to purchase the Software. You agree that this agreement is enforceable like any written agreement negotiated and signed by you. If you do not agree, you are not licensed to use the Software, and you must destroy any copies of the Software in your possession or control.

YOU AGREE THAT YOUR USE OF THE SOFTWARE ACKNOWLEDGES THAT YOU HAVE READ THIS LICENSE, UNDERSTAND IT, AND AGREE TO BE BOUND BY ITS TERMS AND CONDITIONS.

I. GRANT

Subject to the provisions contained herein, MASC hereby grants you, Licensee a nonexclusive, non-transferable limited license to install and use one (1) copy of its proprietary software ("Software"), described as CAT and eAuthentication Service. Licensee may make one (1) copy of the SOFTWARE solely for backup or archival purposes, provided that Licensee reproduces and includes all copyright and other proprietary notice(s) on the copy.

II. DISTRIBUTION

Licensee may not distribute the SOFTWARE.

III. RESTRICTIONS

Licensee may not:

(a) Decompile, reverse engineer, disassemble or otherwise reduce the SOFTWARE to a human perceivable form.

(b) Rent, lease, lend, transfer or otherwise transfer rights to the SOFTWARE.

(c) Translate, adapt, modify the SOFTWARE or create derivative works based upon the SOFTWARE or any part thereof.

(d) Remove any proprietary notices or labels on the SOFTWARE.

(e) Use the SOFTWARE to encode, reproduce or copy any material or intellectual property you do not have the right to encode, reproduce or copy. The content recording and playback



features of this SOFTWARE are intended only for use with public domain or properly licensed content and content creation tools.

IV. TITLE

Ownership rights, and intellectual property rights in and to the Software and Documentation shall remain in MASC and/or its suppliers. This Agreement does not include the right to copy or sub-license the Software and is personal to you and therefore may not be assigned (by operation of law or otherwise) or transferred without the prior written consent of MASC. The foregoing License Agreement gives Licensee limited rights to use the SOFTWARE. You further agree not to modify or create derivative works of the Software.

V. DISCLAIMER OF WARRANTIES

THE SOFTWARE IS PROVIDED ON AN "AS IS" BASIS, WITHOUT ARRANTY OF ANY KIND ,INCLUDING WITHOUT LIMITATION THE WARRANTIES THAT IT IS FREE OF DEFECTS, MERCHANTABLE ,FIT FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE, OR NONINFRINGING. THE ENTIRE RISK AS TO THE QUALITY AND PERFORMANCE OF THE SOFTWARE IS BORNE BY LICENSEE.SHOULD THE SOFTWARE PROVE DEFECTIVE IN ANY RESPECT, LICENSEE AND NOT LICENSOR OR ITS SUPPLIERS OR RESELLERS ASSUMES THE ENTIRE COST OF ANY SERVICE AND REPAIR. IN ADDITION, THE SECURITY MECHANISMS IMPLEMENTED BY THE SOFTWARE HAVE INHERENT LIMITATIONS, AND LICENSEE MUST DETERMINE THAT THE SOFTWARE SUFFICIENTLY MEETS ITS REQUIREMENTS.

VI. LIMITATION OF LIABILITY

UNDER NO CIRCUMSTANCES AND UNDER NO LEGAL THEORY, TORT, CONTRACT, OR OTHERWISE, SHALL MASC OR ITS SUPPLIERS OR RESELLERS BE LIABLE TO YOU OR ANY OTHER PERSON FOR ANY INDIRECT, SPECIAL, INCIDENTAL, OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES OF ANY CHARACTER INCLUDING, WITHOUT LIMITATION, DAMAGES FOR

LOSS OF GOODWILL, WORK STOPPAGE, COMPUTER FAILURE OR MALFUNCTION, OR ANY AND ALL OTHER COMMERCIAL DAMAGES OR LOSSES. IN NO EVENT WILL MASC BE LIABLE FOR ANY DAMAGES IN EXCESS OF MASC'S LIST PRICE FOR A LICENSE TO THE SOFTWARE, EVEN IF MASC SHALL HAVE BEEN INFORMED OF THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH DAMAGES, OR FOR ANY CLAIM BY ANY OTHER PARTY. THIS LIMITATION OF LIABILITY SHALL NOT APPLY TO LIABILITY FOR DEATH OR PERSONAL INJURY TO THE EXTENT APPLICABLE LAW PROHIBITS SUCH LIMITATION. FURTHERMORE, SOME STATES DO NOT ALLOW THE EXCLUSION OR LIMITATION OF INCIDENTAL OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES, SO THIS LIMITATION AND EXCLUSION MAY NOT APPLY TO YOU.



VII. ENTIRE AGREEMENT

This License Agreement constitutes the entire agreement between Licensee and MASC and supersedes any other prior agreements or understandings, whether oral or written, regarding the SOFTWARE. If a provision of this agreement is deemed null and void ,invalid or without effect, the remainder of this agreement shall remain in effect.

VIII. GOVERNING LAW

This license agreement is governed and construed in accordance with New Zealand law. You agree that any dispute shall be submitted to the jurisdiction of Auckland, New Zealand.



Index

Α

About, 71 Active Directory, 7, 34, 47, 48 Active Pages, 29, 84, 85, 86, 94, 99 AD, 21, 34, 47, 48, 51 Additional Tasks, 72, 80 administrator, 11, 21, 24, 47, 54, 58, 59, 64, 66, 67, 71, 83, 84, 85, 91, 101, 111, 113, 114 Administrator, 1, 11, 16, 17, 18, 22, 23, 24, 34, 52, 54, 56, 57, 58, 64, 81, 83, 91, 101, 106, 114 API, 7, 29, 84, 87, 88, 91, 92, 95, 101, 105 Application Tree, 16, 22, 25, 27, 28, 33, 80 ASP, 86, 87, 90, 94, 99, 105, 107 assistance, 9 authenticate, 24 Authentication, 1, 7, 8, 9, 10, 24, 25, 27, 28, 56, 62, 67, 69, 84, 85, 86, 93, 97, 112, 113 authorize, 24

В

Back Page, 87, 91, 94, 99 Both, 48, 86, 114

С

Can import, 48 CAT AS, 7, 43, 48, 64, 71, 84, 105 CAT Deployment, 114 CAT Monitor, 7, 21, 22, 25, 26, 28, 53, 65 CAT MS, 7, 10, 12, 15, 16, 17, 20, 21, 22, 24, 25, 26, 27, 29, 33, 34, 43, 44, 45, 47, 48, 51, 52, 54, 55, 56, 58, 61, 62, 64, 67, 68, 71, 80, 83, 84, 85, 113, 116 CAT System Key, 16, 44 Cellular, 55, 81, 112 Change Seed, 56 Character fields, 80 client, 24, 25, 26, 27, 28 Client, 24, 26 Columns num, 45 Company Logo Path, 16 Company Name, 16 Contents, 3 Creation Date, 81

D

database, 10, 17, 18, 22, 34, 56, 83, 110

Database, 7, 10, 11, 17, 52, 85, 87, 91, 95, 101, 106, 107, 110, 111 Dates, 80 decrypt, 25 Delimiter Character, 45 Deploying the CAT, 114 Disable Missing Ids, 48, 51 DISCLAIMER OF WARRANTIES, 117 Distribution, 69, 70 DISTRIBUTION, 116 drop down list, 81 DSN, 11, 17, 18, 20, 52, 87, 91, 95, 101, 110

Ε

eAuthentication, 29, 84, 86, 94, 99, 116 EAuthentication Templates, 93 encrypt, 25 Enterprise, 33, 34, 45, 47, 68 ENTIRE AGREEMENT, 118 Event Log, 60, 61, 62, 63 Events by Date, 70 Events Log, 70 Events Viewer, 60 **Existing Identities**, 48 Exit and Execute, 82 Expiration Date, 54, 81 Export, 52 Export Data, 52

F

Filter, 55, 58, 59, 61, 62, 63, 68, 80, 82 Fixed password, 113

G

GOVERNING LAW, 118 GRANT, 116

Identities, 34, 47, 48, 49, 51, 54, 55, 56, 57, 58, 59 Identity, 23, 28, 47, 48, 49, 54, 55, 56, 58, 80, 113 Identity Manager, 54 Ignore first row, 45 Import, 34, 45, 46, 47, 48, 49, 51 Import Data, 34, 45, 46, 47 Import Enabled, 51 Import Unlocked, 51 Import Users, 45, 51



Index, 119

Initiation, 16, 17, 20, 21, 23, 25, 34, 64, 83 installation, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14, 16, 17, 22, 29, 34, 43, 64, 67, 71, 83, 86, 87, 91, 95, 101, 105, 112 Internet, 7, 8, 19, 29, 84, 85, 105 Intranet, 8, 84

L

license, 116, 117, 118 License, 13, 71, 116, 117, 118 LIMITATION OF LIABILITY, 117 list of values, 81 Local Verification, 86 Login page, 84, 85, 86 Login Page, 84, 93 Login template, 85

Μ

Max Users, 48 MS Access, 10, 17, 19, 83, 91, 110 MySQL, 10, 11, 17, 83, 91, 95, 101

Ν

New Identities, 48 Numeric fields, 80

0

ODBC, 11, 18 OTP, 9, 28, 34, 52, 54, 55, 56, 58, 64, 84, 85, 86, 87, 91, 93, 94, 99, 101, 105, 106, 112, 113

Ρ

password, 23, 34, 86, 87, 91, 95, 101, 106, 107, 108, 111, 112, 113
Password, 11, 23, 28, 34, 48, 54, 86, 91, 93, 99, 101, 105, 106, 107, 108, 112, 113
PHP, 86
protocol, 24

R

Radius, 7, 11, 21, 22, 24, 25, 26, 27, 28, 64, 65, 66, 67, 84

Register Page, 89, 97 Registered, 9, 48 <u>Remote Page</u>, 95, 101 Remove String char, 46 report, 61, 62, 68, 80 Reports, 7, 61, 62, 68 Request Type, 28 Requirements, 10 **Reset Selection**, 55, 58, 59, 61, 62, 63 RESTRICTIONS, 116

S

Secret Data, 43, 52, 56, 58, 85, 99, 101, 106, 113, 114 server, 7, 8, 24, 25, 29, 34, 47, 64, 84, 87, 90, 94, 99, 101, 105, 110, 114 Server, 1, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10, 11, 17, 21, 22, 24, 25, 26, 27, 28, 29, 47, 54, 56, 58, 64, 65, 66, 67, 83, 84, 85, 86, 87, 91, 94, 95, 99, 101, 105, 106, 107, 108, 110, 112, 113 Show first XXX rows, 45 SME, 33 SMS, 55, 79, 81, 112, 114 software, 24, 84, 112, 114, 116 Software, 114, 116, 117 SQL, 10, 11, 17, 68, 82, 83, 91, 110 SOL Scripts, 17, 83 SQL Server, 10, 11, 17, 74, 83 Start CAT Service, 26 System Configuration, 34 System Information, 43 System Tools, 45

Т

templates, 29, 85, 86 The processes, 85

U

user, 22, 23, 48, 54, 55, 56, 58, 84, 85, 87, 90, 91, 94, 95, 99, 101, 105, 106, 107, 108, 112, 113, 114 User Name, 28 Users List, 23, 69